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INTRODUCTION

Mr. MURTHA. The committe will come to order.

Mr. Secretary, General Pace, Ms. Jonas, as you know today’s
hearing is focused on the fiscal year 2008 budget, not the fun%
for the War.ﬂ{g tfl}e t;f'lllxture, howex;pri this Comm1,d httee is commi
to ensuring that for the purpose of p ing and honest accounting,
wartime funding must be included inatllllglggse budget. e

It is a help when you sent the supplemental up with the bill this
year, which gives us an idea how much money you need. We still
want to see it inside the bill. The fact is, the war cannot be viewed
in a vacuum of supplemental spending bills. This war will have a
long-term impact on future defense programs, spending for the fu-
ture of our military.

READINESS

Today, because of the administration’s mishandling of the war,
the United States military is weaker than it was 5 years ago. Our
forces are stretched thin and are caught in now what I consider an
Iraqi civil war. It is a war that cannot be won soleli by the United
States military and one that can only be fought by the Iragis.

Our military is being forced by this administration to abandon its
own guidelines, well-established guidelines that have been in effect
for years. These guidelines, when followed, maintain our military
strength and superiority and ensure that our forces are combat
ready and mission capable. ‘

I am deeply concerned about the readiness of our forces to deci-
sively defeat future threats. While our Navy and Air Force can be
used to project power, there is no substitute for boots on the

ground. , ,
END STRENGTH

I was an early proponent of increasing our overall end strength
because we areydoingpotoo much with too little. We have lost too
many lives in this war, far too many have received serious and de-
bilitating injuries. These are not just numbers. , L

Each number has a face that should forever be engrained in our
consciousness for their sacrifice and dedication and valer. They ar
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' f our sons, daughters, mothers and fathers whose lives
hth;efal;.:zno forever altered.gh’l‘hese are the faces of those who are
loved and cherished by their families and their communities. Every
one of these faces deserves the best that this ‘country can. offer.
They deserve missions that are clear and achievable; and the most
appropriate training, the best equipment and the necessary time at
home with their families and loved ones to rest and reconstitute.

I am deeply concerned that this administration has coqcentrated
too heavily on Iraq and not -heavily enough on Afghanistan and
other growing conventional threats—Iran, North Korea, Bussaa
and, in particular, China. We are desperately short of equipment
at home, which not only impacts our ability to respond to disasters
at home, but also our ability to train our troops in the equipment
they will be using in combat.

STRATEGIC RESERVE

Our strategic reserve is severely depleted and this is an alarming
situation and one that needs urgent rectification. Over the past-
several appropriations cycles it has been this Committee that has
put the funding in for the 30,000 additional troops and the money
needed for equipment and rehabilitation and.replacement. Serious
problems such as these do not come to light and are not solved on
their own. ,

1 was the one who, when I went over to Iraq in August of 2003,
found the 44,000 shortage of body armor. We had people actually
buying body armor, sending it to our troops; and we all remember
that, how dismal that was, because of the miscalculation and the

" fact of how intense the opposition would be.

WALTER REED ARMY HOSPITAL

The Washington Post reporter uncovered conditions at building
18 at Walter Reed. Bill Young and I go out there all the time, most
of the Committee goes out to Walter Reed, you go there—both of
you have been there—and yet we didn’t know about what hap-
pened. It takes a Washington Post reporter to find out. This is ob-
viously unacceptable. The days of rosy scenarios and misguided op-
timism must end.

READINESS

Secretary, you are viewed as an honest, straight-shooting, tough
leader, and I have dealt with you over long years; we have known
each other and we are friends. We are counting on you to provide
this C_ongress honest assessments, realistic recommendations, co-
operation and, most importantly, open communications dialogue.

Now let me just tell you what I am talking about. Last year, Bill
‘{oung and I decided, he was chairman of the Committee at the
time, the}t .there_ was a need for additional money, no request from
21111; Iﬁ&mm:atfahon, no 1;lc_eque§t from the Defense Department for a

emental appropriation. I suggested to Bi eeded
bi%i,on. He %ag{t)i,g thll)nk we needngg;ore.‘ BAll that we a =

We put ! illion in; no justificati ing ybod:
about what needed to be d(me.J cation, nothing from an y
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Well, I sentstaff out all over the country te look at this situation.
When I came back, I made a report to the Committee and Dave
Obey, and I had a news conference talking about the readiness, the
dismal state of readiness in this country. : : :

We sent a letter to the President July 26, 2006, asking him—
making recommendations and asking for a consolidated report on
how we are going to handle the readiness. We never got a reply.

This is a serious matter, one of the most serious matters facing
the Defense Department at this time. We put another $20 billion
in, in addition to the $50 billion, because we felt it was absolutely
essential to readiness, in the conference.

Now, we have to have cooperation and openness between the De-
fense Department and this Committee. If we don’t have that, we
are not going to be able to solve the problems the way they should
be solved. And I know you just came aboard, Mr. Secretary, and
I have seen some indication things are changing—much more open.

For instance, I talked about the 30,000 troops. The Defense De-
partment resisted that. They did not want the 30,000 troops. They
didn’t understand. Secretary Rumsfeld did not understand the
shortages and the strain on the troops. Of course, we put it in any-
way. They authorized the money; we put the money in anyway.

‘CONTRACTORS IN IRAQ

I actually thought there ought to be 100,000. Now there is a re-
quest for 90,000 more troops, and I know we are getting to that
stage. But when I saw the other day that there were 126,000 con-
tractors in Iraq, that made me realize what a problem we have
when we have to hire that many contractors, that we pay so much
more, to be out in the field in Iraq. It took almost a month for us
before we could get the figure back here to us.

I am looking forward, Mr. Secretary, to working with you and
getting an honest assessment of the situation as you see it, so we
can help work this out for the troops and for the future of this
great country.

Mr. Young.

REMARKS oF MR. YOUNG

Mr. YOUNG. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much.

Mr. Secretary, General, Ms. Jonas, thank you very much for
being here today. We all have a big job before us. I am anxious
get to your testimony. ‘

There are many, many needs in our military. We have an obliga-
tion to provide whatever equipment, whatever technology is nec-
essary. We have a commitment to provide whatever training is nec-
essary. In other words, to secure the Nation, we have to secure the
men and women who serve in uniform, who secure the Nation. You
all have been major players in that for years, and we appreciate
the good work that you have done.

As we go through your testimony today and we go through the
markup sessions as we get closer to the summer, it is important
that we provide what you need. As Chairman Murtha has said,
sometimes we don’t get all the answers, sometimes we are sitting
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here waiting for you to tell us what it is you really needforthogg

8o we look forward to working with you to make sure that we

have the best security that we can provide for our country and our

fellow Americans; and the best protection, the best equipment for

those who serve in our uniform and provide that security for the

Nation. = : o : )
Thank vou for being here today. I look forward to your testimony.
Mr. MU}:T‘;i:Mr%ngbey, does the chairman of the full committee

have anything? ; .

REMARKS OF MR. OBEY

Mr. OBEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. - : .

- Mr. Secretary, as Chairman Murtha says, this hearing »toc!ay
isn’t specifically on Iraq, it is on the regular bill, but } would like
to make a couple of comments in light of the President’s comments
yesterday. :

I have been here a long time—you have, Mr. Murtha has, Mr.
Young has, a lot of us have. I was here during Vietnam, I was
hearing during El Salvador, I was here during the Contra war, and
in the end, in Salvador; and in the end with respect to the Contra
war, the controversy ended with a compromise. )

I remember, for instance, after the Congress took final action on
providing funds to stand down the Contras, I remember after the
election when Secretary Baker came down representing a new
President, President Bush, and we sat in Jim Wright'’s office and
agreed to a sidebar compromise, sealed with a handshake, that en-
abled the administration to put additional pressure on the Sandi-
nistas to hold elections, which they lost at that time.

The only way that that compromise was reached is that people
who disagreed strongly sat down and, in the end, worked out a
compromise. They swallowed something and they wound up reach-
ing a solution that worked. }

I think it is very important for the administration to understand,
and I hope that you will use your considerable influence to remind
people on the other end of the avenue that there are three
branches of government. The President has his obligations and we
certainly respect those, but we have our obligations, too.

The supplemental appropriation that was passed by the House
last week should not be taken lightly. It is a very serious effort by
Members of the House to try to send a clear message to the White
House thp,t we must understand that, in the end, Iraq will not be
resolved in any pleasant way unless there is a political settlement,
and clihat political settlement is beyond the ability of our soldiers to
rea :

Our soldiers can try to help to contribute to conditions that lead
to a settlement, but I think we have got to have less confrontation
and more cooperation. And I would submit that that is a two-way
street and it ought to start with the White House, and if it doesn’t
start with the White House, it certainly ought to end with the
White House at some point. f :

So I would simply ask that you convey that to the President.
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NATIONAL GUARD AND RESERVE

I would also just say one thing. I have never seen the Guard and
Reserve in a more dispirited state than they are right now. When
I talk to people from home, including the leaderqhigi of the Guard,
it is obvious that they are under terrific strain, and 1 hope that you
will give considerable attention to their problems, their needs and
what we do to restore health to both, because they are a crucial
asset to this countxéy, and right now they are in big trouble.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. , N

Mr. MURTHA. Mr. Secretary, if you will summarize your state-
ment, without objection, we will put your full statement in the
record. And the same way with General Pace, or Ms. Jonas, who-
ever you wish to testify. '

Mr. Secretary. )

SUMMARY STATEMENT OF SECRETARY GATES

Secretary GATES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, thank you for the op-
portunity to discuss the fiscal year 2008 defense budget which in-
cludes the base budget request and the fiscal year 2008 global war
on terror request. My statement, which has been submitted for the
record, includes additional information and details.

In summary, the budget request submitted by the President will
modernize and recapitalize key capabilities in the Armed Forces to
include funding increases for the next generation of ships, strike
aircraft and ground combat systems, sustain the all-volunteer mili-
tary by reducing stress on the force and improving the quality of
life for our troops and their families; improve readiness through ad-
ditional training and maintenance; and by resetting forces fol-
lowing their overseas deployment, build the capabilities of partner
nations to combat extremists within their own borders by using
new train and equip authorities, thus reducing potential demand
for U.S. troops in the future; and fund U.S. military operations
during fiscal year 2008 in Iraq, Afghanistan and elsewhere in the
oixggoeing campaign against violent jihadist networks around the
globe.

DEFENSE BUDGET RELATIVE TO GROSS DOMESTIC PRODUCT

I believe it is important to consider the budget request submitted
to the Congress this year, the base budget and war-related re-
quests in some historical context, as there has been understandable
]sjticker shock at their combined price tags of more than $700 bil-

on.

Consider that about 4 percent of America’s gross domestic prod-
uct, the amount of money the United States is projected to spend
on defense this year is actually a smaller GDP than when I left the
government 14 years ago following the end of the Cold War, and
a significantly smaller percentage of GDP than during previous
times of war such as Vietnam or Korea.

Since 1993, with a defense budget that is a smaller relative
share of our national wealth, the world has gotten more com-
plicated and arguably more dangerous. In addition to fighting the
global war on terror, we face the danger posed by Iran’s and North
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Korea’s nuclear ambitions and the threat they pose not only to
their neighbors, but globally because of their records of prolifera-
tion; the uncertain paths of China and Russia, which are pur-

ing sophisticated military modernization programs; and a range
% points, challenges and threats. '

In this strategic environment, the resources we devote to defense
at this critical time should be at a level adequate to meet those
challenges. " . . L.

The cost of defending the Nation is high. The only thing costlier
ultimately would be to fail to commit the resources necessary to de-
fend our interests around the world and to fail for the inevitable
threats of the future.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee for
the support this committee has provided to the men and women of
our Armed Forces over many years. We look forward to your ques-
tions. : ;

Mr. Chairman, I would respond to your initial comments by tell-
ing you that you and I started working together more than 20
years ago. I look forward to working with you and with this Com-
mittee. I know you have the best interests of our men and women
in the Armed Forces at heart and are concerned about their well-
being as well as the defense of the Nation; and I look forward to
an open and candid relationship with you going forward.

[The statement of Secretary Gates follows:]
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HOUSE APPROPRIATIONS COMMITTEE - DEFE
THURSDAY, MARCH 29, 2007, 10:00 A.M.

© STATEMENT OF SECRETARY OF DEFENSE ROBERT M. GATES
| DEFENSE

Chairman Murtha, Congressman Young, members of the Committee:

1 thank the Committee for all you have done to support our military these many years,
and I appreciate the opportunity to provide an overview of the way ahead at the Department of
Defense through the President’s Fiscal Year 2008 Defense Budget, which includes the base
budget request and the FY 2008 Global War on Temror Request.

As to the President’s defense budget requests, I'believe it is important to consider their
combined price tag ~ more than $700 billion — in some historical context as there has been,
understandably, some clement of sticker shock at the total. '

But consider that, at about 4 percent of America’s Gross Domestic Product, the amount
of money the United States is expected to spend on defense this year is actuaily a smaller
percentage of GDP than when [ left government 14 years ago, following the end of the Cold War
—and a significantly smaller percentage than during previous times of war, such as Vietnam and
Korea.

Since 1993, with a defense budget that is a smaller relative share of dur national wealth,
the world has gotten more complicated, and arguably more dangerous. In addition to fighting the
Global War on Terror, we also face:

. The danger posed by Iran’s and North Korea’s nuclear ambitions, and the threat they
pose not only to their neighbors, but globally, because of their records of proliferation;

. The uncertain paths of China and Russia, which are.both pursuing so;ﬂusucated military
modemization programs; and

] A range of other potential flashpoints and challenges.

In ‘!his strategic environment, the resources we devote to defense should be at the level to
adequately meet those challenges.

Five times over the past 90 years the United States has either slashed defense spending or
disarmed outright in the mistaken belief that the nature of man or behavior of nations had
somehow changed, or that we would no longer need capable, well funded military forces on hand
to confront threats to our nation’s interests and security. Each time we have paid a price.

The costs of defending our nation are high. The only thing costlier, ultimately, would be
to fail to commit the resources necessary to defend our interests around the world, and to fail to
prepare for the inevitable threats of the future. ) .
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AsSmeuidme&mZ,SOwasago.“Ibeawa;v{armghesx‘lsmnlynotonﬁw
likelihood of the enemy’s not coming, but on our own readiness to receive him; notonthe
chmcofhisnotmaéﬁgg.b\ﬁmhuonﬂ\efactﬂmwhuemdwmmnmmmm. ,

This holds true for our national defense today.
FY 2008 Base Budget

The President’s FY 2008 base budget request of $481.4 billion is an increase of 11.4
pacdﬁmﬂupmjwﬁdmmndhvdofﬂm,mdpmvi&sﬁnmomspwdedwm :
argmiu,min,mdequipmeAmndFomesofﬂwUnitedSm. This budget continues cfforts
to reform and transform our military establishment to be more agile, adaptive, and expeditionary
to deal with a range of both conventional and irregular threats.

Some military leaders have argued that while our forces can support current operations in
the War on Terror, these operations are increasing risks associated with being called on to ‘
imdertake 2 major conventional conflict elsewhere around the world. This budget provides
additional resources to mitigate those risks.

The FY 2008 base budget includes increases of about $16.8 billion over last year for
investments in additional training, equipment repair and replacement, and intelligence and
support. It provides increases in combat training rotations, sustains air crew training, and
increases ship steaming days.

Increase Ground Forces

Despite significant improvements in the way our military is organized and operated, the
ongoing conflicts in raq and Afghanistan have put stress on parts of our nation’s ground forces.

In January, the President called for an increase in the permanent active end strength of the
Army and Marine Corps of some 92,000 troops by FY 2012. The base budget request adds
$12.1 billion to increase ground forces in the next fiscal year, which will consist of 7,000
additional Soldiers and 5,000 additional Marines.

) Special. Operations Forces, who have come to play an essential and unique role in .
mmsagmnstmﬁstnctworks,willalsogrowbyS,S?Stmopsbctweenl_’YZOMmdFY

Strategic Investments —~ Modernization

) The base budget invests $177 billion in procurernent and research and development that
mciuu:ees major investments in the next generation of technologies. The major weapons systems
1nC! N

Future Combat System ($3.7 billion) — The first comprehensive modemizati program
for the Army in a generation. o
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o Joint Strike Fighter ($6.1 billion) ~ This next getmmmkemcﬂﬂhavmfor&e
Air Force, the Navy, and the Marine Corps. Eight intemational partness are contributing
to the ISF's development and production.

. E-22A ($4.6 billion) — Twenty additional aircraft will be procured in FY 2008.

. Shipbuilding ($14.4 billion) — The increase of $3.2 billion over last year is primarily for
. the next generation aircraft carrier, the CVN-21, and the LPD-17 amphibious transport
ship. The Jong-term goal is a 313-ship Navy by 2020.

Missile Def

I'have believed since the Reagan administration that if we can develop a missile defense
capability, it would be a mistake for us not to do so. There are many countries that either have or
are developing ballistic missiles, and there are at least two or three others ~ including North
Korea — that are developing longer-range systems. We also have an obligation to our allies,
some of whom have signed on as partners in this effort. The department is proceeding with
negotiations with Poland and the Czech Republic on establishing a missile defense capability in
Europe while we work with our other allies, including the United Kingdom, on upgrading early
waming radar systems. We are willing to work with others in developing this defensive
capability, including Russia. The missile defense program funded by this request will continue
to test our capability against more complex and realistic scenarios. T urge the committee to
approve the full $9.9 billion requested for the missile defense and Patriot missile programs.

Space Capabilit

The recent test of an anti-satellite weapon by China underscored the need 1o continue to
develop capabilities in space. The policy of the U.S. Government in this area remains consistent
with the longstanding principles that were established during the Eisenhower administration,
such as the right of free passage and the use of space for peaceful purposes. Space programs are
essential to the U.S. military’s communications, surveillance, and reconnaissance capabilitics.
The base budget requests about $6.0 billion to continue the development and fielding of systems
that will maintain U.S. supremacy while ensuring unfettered, reliable, and secure access to space.

Recapitalization
‘A major challenge facing our military is that several key capabilities are aging and long
overdue for being replaced. The prime example is the Air Force KC-135 tanker fleet. With
planes that average 45 years of age, the fleet is becoming more expensive to maintain and less
reliable to operate. The Air Force has resumed a transparent and competitive replacement
program to recapitalize this fleet with the KC-X aircraft. The KC-X will be able to carry cargo
and passengers and will be equipped with defensive systems. It is the U.S. Transportation
Command’s and the Air Force's top acquisition and recapitalization priority.
Quality of Life — Sustaining the All-Volunteer Force

Our nation is fortunate that so many talented and patriotic young people have stepped
forward to serve, and that so many of them have chosen to continue to serve. So far, all active
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by the Army.and Marine Corps. TheFYZﬂ)quustmclud&s“B bﬂhonfammmmd .
mmmmmwlmmmmmmdmmepmewmmmwm
gmundforcesanddefendﬂnimcmstsofmeUnimdSm

We will continue to ;uppon the all-volunteer force and their families through a variety of
programs and initiatives. The budget includes: .

. $38.7 billion for health care for both active and retired service members;

. $15 billion for Basic Allowance for Housing to ensure that, on average, troops are not
forced to incur out-of-pocket costs to pay for housing; .

. $2.9 billion to improve barracks and family housing and privatize an additional 2,870
" new family units; and

. $2.1 billion for a 3 percent pay increase for military members.

Tn addition, recently announced changes in the way the military uses and employs the
Reserves and National Guard should aflow for a less frequent and more predictable mobilization
schedule for our citizen soldiers.

Combined with other initiatives to better organize, manage, and take care of the force,
these changes should mean that in the future our troops should be deployed or mobilized less
ofien, for shorter periods of time, and with more predictability and a better quality of life for
themselves and their families.

Train and Equip Authorities

Building the capacity and capability of partners and allies to better secure and govern
their own countries is a central task in the larger war on terrorism. It is much better for partner
countries, rather than-U.S. forces, to deal with the terrorist networks within their borders.

In recent years we have struggled to overcome the patchwork of authorities and
regulations that were put in place during a very different era — the Cold War - to confronta.
notably different set of threats and challenges.

The Congress took a farsighted step to overcome these impediments with the creation of
Section 1206 authority, which allows the Defense and State Departments to rapidly and
effectively train and equip partner military forces. :

We are seeking dedicated funding of $500 million in the FY 2008 base budget and $300
million in the Supplemental to provide the combatant commanders with the resources to
implement this authority. This is a joint enterprise with the Department of State that is becoming
a model capacity-building effort for the Long War. The Chairman of the Joint Chiefs and the
combatant commanders regard this program as the' most important authority the military has to
fight the war on terror beyond Irag and Afghanistan. It allows us to help others get shead of
threats, exploit opportunities, and reduce stress on our servicemen and women.



Global War on Terror Request

The President’s FY 2008 Global War on Terror Request for $141.7 billion complies with
Congress’s direction to include the costs of ongoing operations in Irag and Afghanistan in the
annual Defense Department budget. Given the uncertainty of projecting the cost of operstions so
far in the future, the funds sought for the FY 2008 GWOT Request are generally based on a .
straight-line projection of current costs for Iraq and Afghanistan. This request includes $70.6
billion to provide the incremental pay, supplies, transportation, maintenance and logistical
support to conduct military operations.

Reconstitution

The FY 2008 GWOT Request includes $37.6 billion to reconstitute our nation’s armed
forces ~ in particulas, to refit the ground forces, the Army and Marine Corps, who have bome the
brunt of combat in both human and material terms. These funds will go to repair or replace
equipment that has been destroyed, damaged, or stressed in the current conflict. The $13.6

billion in reset funds in the FY 2008 GWOT Request for the U.S. Army will go a long way
towards raising the readiness levels across the force.

Force Protection

This FY 2008 GWOT Request includes $15.2 billion for investments in new technologies
to better protect our troops from an agile and adaptive cnemy. Programs being funded would
include a new generation of body armor, vehicles that can better withstand explosions from
Improvised Explosive Devises (IEDs), and electronic devices that interrupt the enemy’s ability to
attack U.S. forces. Within this force-protection category, the FY 2008 GWOT Request includes
$4 billion to counter and defeat the threat posed by IEDs.

Afgha i Security For

The FY 2008 GWOT Request includes $4.7 billion to stand up capable military and
police forces in Afghanistan and Jrag. The bulk of these funds are going to train and equip
Afghan National Security Forces (ANSF) to assume the lead in operations throughout
Afghanistan. As of January, 88,000 have been trained and equipped, an increase of 31,000 from
the previous year.

In Irag, more than 300,000 soldiers and police have been trained and equipped, and are in
charge of more than 60 percent of Iraqi territory and more than 65 percent of that country’s
population. They have assumed full security responsibility for three out of Iraq’s 18 provinces
and are scheduled to take over more territory over the course of the year. These Iragi troops,
though far from perfect, have-shown that they can perform with distinction when properly led
and supported. Iragi forces will be in the lead during operations to secure Baghdad®s violent
neighborhoods. As we significantly increase and improve the embedding program, fragi forces
will operate with more and better Coalition support than they had in the past.
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-Swwninﬁ\eﬁndsofcmﬂimwmi}iwyﬁndsmelﬁnmdly~h lng,orehemhere-
cannot be achicved by military means sione. mhwidan'smgyforhaqhmgesm_\key _
aadadtﬁﬁmﬂmwmwsmimpmvelecﬂgovm,deﬁmyofpnbﬁcmm.md
qudilyofﬁﬁecmgdmgryymmgmendﬁhemeamdhmjobstﬂwywﬂlheleu
suwzpﬁbkmﬂcappnlsofinmmuermﬂiﬁagmnps.

CBmmanMEnmgcncyRcsymschgmnumcmPﬁmds.mamkﬁvelymnpieoe
of the war-relsted budgets — $977 million in the FY 2008 GWOT Request. But because they can
bedispensedquicklyandapplieddimcdymlocalmds.meyhavehadnmmdousimpaa— -
far beyond the dollar value — on the ability of our troops to succeed in Iraq and Afghanistan. By
mmmmmmincwmmmmmmimmﬂwof
inte!ﬁgewetomm@sintheﬁe!dmdhelpturnlocal]raqismdAfghmagainstimmgcms
and terrorists.

Conclusion

WiththeassistmweandmecomselofOong;us,Ibc]ievewehnveﬂ\eopponmitymdo
rightbyourmopsandﬂwsaaiﬁccsthatthcyandtheirfmilieshavemademesepastfewyem.
That means we must make the difficult choices and commit the necessary resources to not only
prevai!inmccunemconﬂictsinwlﬁchﬂaeymengagcd.bmmbepmpamdtotakeonﬂw
threats that they, their children, and our nation may face in the future.
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Mr. MURTHA, Appreciate that.
General Pace. n

SUMMARY STATEMENT OF GENERAL PACE

General PACE. Mr. Chairman, Congressman Young, members of
the Committee, it is “an honor, sir, to be sitting here before
you as Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, representing the 2.4
million American active, Guard and reservists who serve this Na-
tion incredibly well, and on their behalf to say thank you to each
of you for what you do, not only from the standpoint of the very
strong bipartisan support that you provide for the funding, but also
for the trips that you make to the region, the trips that you make
to the local ‘hospitals. Your interest, concern, your travels are
known and make a difference, and we appreciate that very much.

I also would like to take the opportunity to thank our troops,
who are quite simply magnificent and are doing what we have
asked them to do to the very, very best of their ability; and their
families who sit at home and serve this Nation as well as anyone
who has ever worn the uniform.

And especially the employers of the Guard and Reserve, we could
not possibly do what we are doing without them. Because they are
50 good, there is no doubt in my mind that the employers who have
let them go are working with gaps in their organizations; and we
appreciate their support.

e heavy demand on our forces is not likely to dissipate in the
near future, and therefore, I do appreciate—we do appreciate your
support for the additional troops that have been requested.

I would ask that we take a look at the mid-grade officer level and
the mid-grade enlisted level. Many of the things that we are doing
with regard to individual augmentees and, especially, the trainin
that we do with the embedded teams in Iraq and Afghanistan an
the training that we do with other armed forces rests on the shoul-
ders of our mid-grade officers and mid-grade enlisted; and right
now we are peeling off some of those officers from operational units
so we have enough individuals to be able to man those units so we
can increase the mid-grade officers and mid-grade enlisted. That
would help us enormously with the work ahead.

The partnership we have with other nations is critical. An exam-
Fle: The training that we have done with the Georgian armed
orces has not only provided for increased capacity and profes-
sionalism on their part, but has allowed their government to par-
ticipate very strongly in the global war on terror; and what we can
do together to strengthen our ability to work with our partners will
be very beneficial.

With regard to our own government, I think we need to find
ways to help the rest of our government become expeditionary. We
have great Americans in other agencies who very much want to
serve our country, but our laws and regulations don’t facilitate
their ability to be deployed to do what they would like to do for our
country. I am anxious to work with you to figure out the best ways
to provide for that.

I am also anxious to work with you to ﬁ%ure out the best ways
for interagency effectiveness. Much like Goldwater-Nichols did for
the joint military, we need to seek ways to find what will allow us
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to have education opportunities interagency, to have opportunities
to work in each others’ departments, to be able to plan together,
to be able to deploy together so that we can have the same kind
of synergy in our interagency as we have had as a result of Gold-
water-Nichols in the military. L

Mr. Chairman, thank you for your leadership. Thank you for this
Committee’s time. I look forward to ﬁour questions. -

[The statement of General Pace follows:] ~
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-Chairman Murtha, Representative Young, disﬂnslm members
of the Committee, msmyprnvﬂegetoreporttoyouonthe posture of the
U.S. Armed Forces. Onbehalfof24nﬁmonAcﬁve Guard; andm -
Soldiers, Sailors, Airmen, Marines, andourﬁamﬂies thank you for your
continued support. Your visits to troops in Iraq, Afghanistan, and
beyond comfort to the wounded; and funding for transformation,
recapitalization, pay and benefits are deeply appreciated.

" America's military is the world's finest, duemlargemeasuretothe
patrlotic sacrifices of our Nation's Service members. 1 want to thank
them and their families for all they have done, and continue to do, to
maintain our freedom. For the first time, America’s All Volunteer Force
is fighting a long term war with a significant commitment of combat
forces. Our troops are serving with extraordinary dedication and
distinction. They are an inspiration to us all and I am honored to
represent them here today.

Winning the War on Terrorism is and will remain our number one
priority. At the same time, we will continue to transform our Armed
Forces, strengthen Joint Warfighting capabilities, and improve the
Quality of Life of our Service members and their families.

Strategic Environment

My biennial National Military Strategy Risk Assessment was recently
submitted to Congress. That classified document and the Secretary of
Defense's plan for mitigating risk depict the challenges we face around the
globe and discuss how we will overcome them. Sustained deployments,
equipment utilization, and operational tempo each impart risk from a
military perspective. The current heavy demand for ground, sea, and air
capabilities is not likely to dissipate in the immediate future.

As stated in my Assessment, our Armed Forces stand ready to
protect the homeland, prevent conflict, and prevail over adversaries.
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These missions present simultaneous and interrelated challenges of
varying intensity, immediacy, and danger. . -

America’s Armed Forces are in our sixth year of sustained combat

operations. We are fighting sectarian violence, insurgency, and terrorism -
in Iraq and Afghanistan. Al Qaeda and its allies threaten the safety of -
our homeland and our overseas partners - threats made more alarming
by the proliferation of Weapons of Mass Destruction. We face other

Iran sponsors operations-in Lebanon and Iraq that are
destabilizing those governments. In addition, ran's drive to enrich
uranium highlights its desire to assert greater influence in a region
of vital interest to our Nation.

North Korea’s pursuit of nuclear weapons and associated missile
technologies poses another strategic challenge. The launch of
multiple ballistic missiles on the fourth of July 2006 coupled with
the apparent successful detonation of a nuclear device in October
2006 undermines counter-proliferatiorr efforts, threatens many,
and could provoke a regional arms race.

China’s military build-up continues unabated, to include offensive
strike missiles, expanded sea and air control capabilities, anti-
satellite systems, cyber-attack technologies, and an increasingly
capable Navy and Air Force. )

Pakistan requires continued international support to maintain
stability. Given its possession of nuclear weapons and pivotal
location, a stable government in Pakistan is critical to guard against
transnational terrorism and ease tensions with neighboring India.
The Abu Sayaf Group in the southern Philippines and Jemaah
Islamiyah in Indonesia remain terrorist threats in the region and
continue to exploit security gaps in the largely marttime tri-berder
region of southern Philippines, Indonesia, and East Malaysia.
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s Narco-terrorists in Latin America destabilize societies, harm
nations, and hold American citizens hostage. '

» ‘The governments of Venezuela and Cuba are openly anti-U.S.

“Together, they actively seek to create alignments to oppose us -
throughout the region. “ ‘ ‘

» Succession ques’tiousmCubamayleadtomassmigraM.

« Political and humanttarian challenges in Africa are myriad,
including the specter of growing instability, genocide, ctvil war, and
safe havens for terrorists. '

" Given the breadth of these challenges, their complexity, and their
potential long duration, we must increase our overall capacity in order to
reduce strategic risk. The proposed Fiscal Year 2008 Budget, the Fiscal
Year 2007 Supplemental, and the Fiscal Year 2008 Global War on
Terrorism Request match resources to these tasks. These budget
requests represent a significant investment, but that investment is
approximately 3.9% of our Gross National Product - relatively modest in
historic terms.

We have also recently submitted an amendment to the FY 2007
Supplemental. The proposal reallocates $3.2 billion within the pending
FY2007 request to fund our new way forward in Iraq and Afghanistan.
This revised request better aligns resources to meet our goals without
increasing the Supplemental.

Win the War on Terrorism

We must prevail in the Global War on Terrorism. Sustaining
operations in Iraq and Afghanistan, while maintaining readiness to
respond to new contingencies around the globe, is a heavy burden for
our current force structure. Nearly a million American men and women
in uniform have deployed to Iraq and Afghanistan, and more than
400.000 have been deployed more than once. Presently, more than
200,000 troops are deployed to the Central Command area of
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respons&b&hty: another 210,000 are elsewhere overseas. Most of our
Army Brigade Combat Teams and their Marine Corps regiment
equivalents receive only one year at their home station before deploying
again - and.that year is spent actively preparing to redeploy overseas to
fight. We will have twenty Brigade/Regimental Combat Teams deployed
to Iraq, with another three in Afghanistan, one in Korea, and one in
Kosovo. This drives our units to-operate at about a 1:1 “deployed:at-
home” ratio - which is about half the time we believe is-necessary to
sustain readiness for the long term.

To accomplish eur missions in Iraq and Afghanistan and remain
prepared for other-challenges, the President and Secretary of Defense
have announced a number of personnel initiatives. These include the
increase of force structure for the Army and Marine Corps, and policy
changes to the way we mobilize our Reserve Component.. The Army and-
Marine Corps are both focused on using this added troop strength to
grow their operational forces. We are committed to building an active
Army of 48 Brigade Combat Teams. That is an increase from a previous
goal of 42. For the Marine Corps, we are adding one Regimental Combat-
Team. The Army is also civilianizing military positions, cutting its non-
operational force structure, and reallocating those manpower savings to
combat units. The Marine Corps is also implementing policy to ensure
all Marines have the opportunity to serve in a combat zone.

Approximately 38,000 individual augmentees have deployed to
headquarters such as Multi-National Force-Iraq, the International Security
Assistance Force in Afghanistan, and U.S. Central Command. Nearly
13.000 others have helped train Afghan and Iragi forces. Most of these
positions are filled by mid-grade leaders normally serving in operational
units. Increased manning in these mid-grade ranks, to include the Army’'s
request for an additional 2,852 field grade officers, will fill requirements
without undermining combat units.
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Onrmeqnipmmtandsuppmshavebemmducedby ,
wmbmmmdmmumpﬂonmhaqmwmmmﬁm
and a half years. Wchavealsousedsxgmﬂcamresoumesmdisasherreud
operations responding to the Asian Tsunami, Hurricane Katrina, and
Pakistan’s earthquake. The FY2007 Supplemental and FY2008 Global
War on Terrorism Request include a total of $51.5 billion to reconstitute
our Joint Forces. While it will take some time for newly authorized troops
to become available for deployment and for reconstitution of equipment to
take effect, our men and women in uniform are grateful for the much
needed additional manpower and resources that are on the way.

The challenges we face are not ours alone; they threaten many
others. Working with partners improves our ability to defeat terrorist
networks and increases regional stability and security. Our regional
security cooperation efforts in Latin America, particularly in Colombia
where great progress is occurring, help local militaries protect democratic
governments and build partnership capacity to counter terrorist,
narcotic, and other illicit activity. In the Far East, our support for
Southeast Asia maritime security in the Strait of Malacca and the Sulu
and Sulawesi Seas helps fight terrorist and criminal activity. Combined
Joint Task Force-Horn of Africa and the Trans-Sahara Counter-Terrorism
Partnership deter terrorist activity, provide humanitarian assistance, and
improve the ability of African countries to foster security within their own
borders. And, we are establishing a new unified command for Africa to
better integrate U.S. interagency efforts and partner with other nations
and international organizations.

Boosting the capability of other countries’ forces and providing
direct action support to commanders in the field requires that we expand
our frregular warfare capabilities. Irregular warfare includes long
duration unconventional warfare, counter-terrorism, counterinsurgency,
clandestine operations, and military support for stabilization and
reconstruction. Our Special Operations units perform these missions in

6
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Iraq and Afghanistan, and deploy to approximately farty-other countries
around the world. To answer these demands, we are expanding the size
of sur Special Operations Forces and we have established the Marine
Special Operations Command. We are also moving forward with the
Global Special Operations Force Posture plan that will maximize the
number of Special Operations Units forward deployed.

In addition to physical battiefields, the Global War on Terrorism has
a significant information component. Our enemies use propaganda to
deliver their message and justify their actions. We counter the enemy’s
efforts most effectively when our actions and words reinforce America’s
strategic goals and national ideals. We deny our foes success in mobilizing
sympathizers when local and global audiences understand the enemy's
true intent. The Joint Staff, the Combatant Commands, and the Office of
the Secretary of Defense are working together to ensure greater
consistency and timeliness in our strategic communication efforts.

At its most basic level, winning the War on Terrorism means
defending our homeland. To better protect the United States from direct
attack, our Armed Forces are working closely with civilian leadership in
federal, state, and local governments to provide an effective response in
time of crisis. The Navy and Coast Guard are strengthening maritime
domain awareness. The Air Force maintains surveillance and interceptor-
alerts to provide air sovereignty protection. The Army is investing in
expanded biological weapons detection equipment and vaccines. And we
are continuing to increase the capability of our Chemical Biological
Radiologiml Nuclear and High Yield Explosive Consequence Management
Responsé Forces and seeking more resources to better respond to multiple
events in different locations. Contingency plans are continually refined so
that the Armed Forces are prepared to assist civil authorities in the event
of another terrorist attack. We are creating additional Weapons of Mass
Destruction response teams. Moreover, we are working with coalition
partners, through intelligence sharing, coordinated planning, and
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agrcaneamsmhasﬁaemnieraﬂunmmy'mmuvempmemme;
spread of Weapons of Mass Destruction. - -

Additionally, yomﬁrmedFm'cesmpreparedmasststmmspondﬂlg
to natural disasters: In such events, we would provide support in the form
of manpower, logistics, transportation, communications, and planning,
justaswedidfonowmgmedevastaﬂenofﬂumwleliaum. Likewise,
military planners are focused on the-dangers of a possible giobal Pandemic
Influenza, to ensure our readiness to execute military missions and
support civil authorities.

Accelerate Transformation

The evolving diverse threats to our Nation make it imperative that
we adapt and innovate. Transformation is a continual effort to
significantly increase our ability to deter and defeat America’s foes. It is
an ongoing process of rethinking our doctrine and operational concepts;
fashioning professional education and training to meet new challenges;
restructuring our organizations and business practices to be more agile;
fmproving our personnel policies; adapting our planning systems to be
more responsive; reforming our acquisition and budget processes; and
harnessing advanced technology. It is not an end state. It is a mindset
and a culture that encourages innovation and fresh thinking.

We need a dramatic leap forward in our relationship with
interagency and international partners. Today's many challenges —
conventional, insurgency, terrorism, and the proliferation of weapons of
mass destruction - require that our Armed Forces work closely with our
civilian government counterparts and multinational partners. Much like
Goldwater Nichols accomplished for our Armed Forces two decades ago,
we should assess what new or revised authorities are needed to enhance
interagency coordination, and build a more joint and integrated process.
To increase our government's overall effectiveness in the War on
Terrorism, we must improve three areas.
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First, wenmstimprweourabihty:tobuﬁdparmemhipcapacity. ,
Our struggle against violent extremists requires that we fight people who
hide in countries with whom we are not at war., The best way to do this
is by augmenting the capacity of those countries to defeat terrorism and .
increase stability - helping them overcome problems within their borders
and eliminate terrorist safe havens. -Building partnership capacity
leverages the local language, knowledge, and culture of indigenous
forces, which reduces requirements for our own forces. To this end, I
support legislation to extend and expand past enacted 1206 and 1208
authorities for educating, training, and equipping foreign forces for
counter-terrorism operations. Such authorities increase our ability to
share resources among agencies. Additionally, I support authorization
for a National Security Initiative Fund, under Congressianal oversight -
and managed jointly by the Departments of State and Defense. Such a
fund enhances our agility in coordinating and harnessing resources to
address changed circumstances and policies, and will complement
congressionally granted transfer authority and emergency supplemental
appropriations.

Second, we need greater expeditionary capabilities in U.S.
government civilian agencies for stabilization and reconstruction
operations. The Global War on Terrorism requires all instruments of
national power - not just the military. US government civilian agencies
have a vital role to play in overseas operations. Greater investment in
these agencies is required if they are to be more effective. To increase
their expeditionary capability, the President has proposed the creation of
a Civilian Reserve Corps for the State Department. We strongly.support
this initiative to boost our Nation’s capability to deploy civilian expertise
in tandem with our military.

Third, we must enhance interagency effectiveness. Today’s many
national security challenges cross the boundaries of specific government
departments. We need to improve our collective approach and ensure
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decisions are implemented in a coherent and timely manner across
agencies, Just as the Goldwater-Nichols Act established a system of
incenﬁmandrequmwntstofosta'dmnmessamongmﬂmomcem
we need to find ways inside of our government to encourage interagency
expertise. Rewarding interagency education, interagency experiences, .
interagency collaboration, and interagency planning will facilitate better
synergy between departments. We can go beyond the education we.
provide our military and civil servant professionals by integrating our
National Defense University within a National Security Education
Consortium. We can strengthen and institutionalize mechanisms for
interagency coordination by building on the success of interagency
centers such as the National Counter Terrorism Center and Combatant
Command Joint Interagency Coordination Groups. We can expand our
interagency exercises. And, we can increase planning capacity in civilian
agencies to improve our execution of operations.

Strengthen Joint Warfighting

To win the war and continue the process of transformation, we are
strengthening our Joint Warfighting capabilities. By employing our
Service branches in a joint manner, we leverage their complementary
capabilities. We can and should, however, go beyond our current level of
jointness by moving from an interoperable force to an interdependent
force. We have already had some successes. For instance, naval
aviation is now responsible for all airborne electronic warfare. Air Force
Unmanned Aircraft Systems provide key intelligence for ail Services.
Moreover, Navy and Air Force security, commmunications, and logistics
elements fill joint requirements in Iraq and Afghanistan.

Combatant Commanders have identified shortfalls in our
persistent Intelligence Surveillance and Reconnaissance capabilities,
such as shortages of platforms, sensors, and processing infrastructure.
To better support our Intelligence Surveillance and Reconnaissance

10



109

needs, we are budgeting for more capacity. We are also refining
integration between our unmanned assets; human intelligence
operations, and our analysis capabilities — improving all.

Warfighter deinands for satellite platforms and rela:edr:tennlnal
programs continue to grow as we field more bandwidth-intensive systems,
deploy to austere locations, and connect more tactical users to our Global
Information Grid. To meet our requirements for beyond-line-of-sight and
reach-back communications, we must maintain military satellite -
communications launch schedules, leverage commercial capabilities, .
pursue efficiencies, and continue research and development initiatives.

America and our friends around the globe are increasingly
dependent on networked communications systems to store, medify, and
exchange data. Interruption of our access to cyberspace could
significantly damage national defense and civil society. The Armed Forces'
new cyber strategy sets a course that calls for the development of new
organizations, intellectual capital, and greater interagency coordination.
To ensure unity of effort, U.S. Strategic Command’s Joint Task Force ~
Global Network Operations is working with the Combatant Commands, the
Services, and the Interagency to strengthen and integrate defenstve and -
offensive cyber capabilities. We are reviewmg the authorities and
responsibilities required for dealing with cyberspace threats, particularly
as they apply to our relationship with other U.S. government agencies.
Changes in authority and policy must ensure that the entire U.S.
government is able to meet curfenl and emerging threats.

We must also enhance our capability te engage targets globally and-
rapidly to strengthen strategic deterrence and response. We are
developing conventional long range strike capability, improving missile
defense, and modernizing our national command and control. These
efforts will ensure our strategic deterrence capabilities remain relevant.

11



Our men and women in uniform are our most precious resource.
We must continue to ensure their welfare and that of their families. The
most advanced ship, aircraft, or weapon system is-useless without
motivated and well-trained people. Every day, our Soldiers, Sailors,
Airmen, and Marines serve our Nation with distinction: We do well to
honor their service by providing for them and their loved ones.

The funding of the FY2007 Military Construction, Quality of Life,
and Veteran's Affairs appropriation by House Joint Resolution caused a
$3.1 billion shortfall in the Base Realignment and Closure (BRAC)
appropriation. This shortfall jeopardizes our abﬂify to complete BRAC
actions within statutory deadlines and creates negative effects on the
movement of our troops and their families in support of our global
defense posture restructuring. I urge the Congress to correct this
shortfall by providing the necessary funds at the earliest opportunity.

Predictability of deployments for all Service members is a key
factor to quality of life. Sustainable force rotation policies are needed to
spread the burden across the Active and Reserve Components. Greater
mobilization predictability for Reserve Component members, and their
families and employers is required. To accomplish this, the Secretary of
Defense has established a new Total Force Policy. The mobilization of
Reserve Component forces will be managed on a unit, instead of an
individual, basis - and with a goal of one year maximum mobmzé,ﬁon.
followed by five years at home. This predictability will improve the
quality of life in our Guard and Reserve while fostering greéter unit
cohesion. Stop Loss for both Active and Reserve forces will be

To our families, protecting our troops in combat is the most
important measure of quality of life. All Defense Department personnel
in Iraq and Afghanistan have state of the art body armor. As technology
improves we are procuring the next generation of body armor. Likewise,

12



111

thanks to your continued support, currently all of our tactical vehicles
that operate off forward operating bases in Central Command's area of
explicitly designed from the wheels up to limit improvised Explosive
Device damage. To further counter Improvised Explosive Devices, we
established the Joint Improvised Explosive Device Defeat Organization.
Teaming with private industry, we continue to make progress in this
endeavor. ‘

Providing for our troops and their families also means caring for
our wounded. Our military medical system saves lives everyday - and
helps them heal here at home. The efforts of our medical professionals
and recent advances in medicine, technology, and rehabilitation
techniques make a huge difference. Injury survivability rates are at a
historic high - nearly 9 in 10 of all wounded troops survive, many of
whom would have died in past conflicts. We are also working to address
the effects of Post Traumatic Stress Disorder. Many injuries have a
profound impact on troops and their families, and our health care system
is dedicated to doing everything possible to bring them back to duty, if
they wish - or, through our Military Severely Injured Center and the
Services’ wounded warrior programs, help our wounded return to society
empowered to make a positive difference.

13
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Comclusion

ltesﬂfybefmeyoutodaywithmndouspﬁde in the
performance of your Armed Forces. Some are in combat. Others stand \
guard. AnareatwarhelpmgdeterattacksonourNaﬂonmm allies.

Like World War 1 did for the Greatest Generation, this war will -
define this generation, and our troops are doing an extraordinary job. - -
They serve this Nation superbly, wiilingly, and unflinchingly — volunteers
all. The sacrifices.they and their families bear for our entire Nation
warrant our deepest gratitude. Like sonany who have gone-before
them, their heroism is awe inspiring. It is an honor to serve alongside
them.

Thank you for your support.

14
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Ms. JoNas. No statement.
FORCE READINESS

Mr. MURTHA. Mr. Secretary, as you know, we have had numer-
ous hearings on readiness alone. In 2001 all active duty Army divi-
sions were rated at the highest readiness level. They were fully
manned, equipped, and trained and only some Reserve units were
not ready to go to war. :

Since the beginning of the Iraq war, the readiness of our forces,
both active and Reserve, has plummeted. In fact, Army military
readiness has declined to levels I haven’t seen since we were here
before, after the Vietnam War.

It is not individuals in the military, it is the units themselves
that I have a concern about. The vast majority of our active duty
Army units here at home are critically short of equipment and per-
sonnel, causing them to be rated at the lowest readiness level; how-
ever, there is not one Army National Guard combat unit that is fit
for de]l)gl)yment.

We know we have got basic training, advanced training, then we
have got unit training. What I worry about as much as anythi ,
I have seen figures where there are 50,000 military deployed to
Iraq in the wrong MOS. Why do I worry about that? I worry be-
cause Abu Ghraib is an example. When you put people into a pris-
on, who have no training at all in that prison, and we see the re-
sults of what happened at Abu Ghraib. That reserve unit that was
in that prison hani) absolutely no ability to handle that prison, and
we had a disaster there.

We understand that we have to make adjustments, but I start
to worry when I see C-17s, which cost so much more to fly, are
taking the place of C-130s because the C-130s, you have com-
pletely deployed them. I don’t know whether they are filled up,
what the schedule is, but when we start to make those kind of
changes, we get into a bind in my estimation.

How do you re?ond to this, Mr. Secretary? How do you respond
to what you are doing now? We talked a little bit privately before
what you are working on. How do we rectify this problem, working
with you and where do we put the money to make sure that we
are able to solve this problem?

END STRENGTH

Secretary GATES. Let me start and then invite General Pace to
add his thoughts.

Before I took this job, two of the concerns that I had were, first,
that our ground forces weren’t large encugh, and second, that we
were stressing the National Guard too much.

I think that the proposals that you have in front of you and the
decisions that we have made make a good start at addressing the
readiness. You and Chairman Skelton and others on this com-
mittee and on Armed Services for a long time have supported an
increase in the end strength of the Army and the Marine Corps.

The proposals that you have before you would begin funding an
increase, as you suggested, of 92,000 in our ground forces—65,000
in the Army, and 27,000 in the Marine Corps. Of those 65,000 in
the Army, 30,000—it would make permanent the 30,000 that you ,
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had put in on a temporary basis. So increasing the end strengt.h
is an important start.
LIMITING MOBILIZATION TIME

In the fiscal year 2008 budget we have $46 billion for refit and
reconstitution o}fl‘ the Army, ggother 10 billion-plus for the Marine
Corps. I announced a few weeks ago a change in our approach to
the use of the Guard and Reserve, beginning with—and what I
have been told has been very well received—limiting mobilization
time to a year inclusively, mobilization on a unit basis. This is a
reversal of picking volunteers from various units so the young peo-
ple that train together deploy together, minimizing the use of stop
loss. And setting as a goal a return to our stated policy of 1 year
deployed, 2 years here at home for the active component, and 1 de-
ployed, 5 years at home for the Reserve component. .

T think we all realize there is going to be a period of transition
before we can get to that. But those are some of the measures that
we have put in place to try and deal with these readiness issues.

MILITARY OCCUPATIONAL SPECIALTY MISMATCHES

The MOS issue is a serious one, and there are some specialties
where there are some real shortages. Military police is one, engi-
neers is another. And that is something that we have to take a
close look at as well.

I think that these several decisions that have been made over the
last few weeks at least put us on a path to begin getting where we
need to be on readiness.

But let me ask General Pace. -

PRISON GUARDS

Mr. MURTHA. Let me just ask,-on the prison guards, now I under-
stand you are sending 2,200 Air Force MPs to be prison guards, is
that accurate, that is, Air Force people?

Secretary GATES. I wasn’t aware that they were Air Force, but
ﬁeral Petraeus has asked for 2,200 military police; that is cor-
T

Mr. MURTHA. You see what worries me, MPs are not prison

guards. That worries me. I wish you would look at the type of
training they have, Mr. Secretary, make sure they have the type
training before they get to that prison, or we will have another dis-
asZe;; su;uéar to kt;llle otl?iler.
_Also, I don’t know how you get a handle on having to put le
in the wrong MOS, but I know how well trained mlh%ary l;)eo;ﬁ(eeo gre
if they are in the right specialty and how difficult it is if they are
not in the right specialty. , ,

But go ahead, General Pace.

EQUIPMENT SHORTFALLS

‘General PACE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We should focus
readiness. As you know, we have about 40 percent of our Armyanoﬁ
Mmmmmpmpnt elthlir currently deployed in Iraq or in our -de-
gg : gzg.?;hmrede fo};t. ast 60 percent of these spread out over the
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Mr. MURTHA. Before I f , talk also about the prepositioning
because as I understand - pr?ositioning, except for one area,
have all been used up with these deployments. :

General PACE. When you add the fact that in additien to the 40
percent that the Army started out this war, $56 billion of equip-
ment short, meaning that the table of equipment called for X
amount and the amount they actually had in their parking lots was
$56 billion less than that; and all that is being consumed during
the course of the war——

Mr. MURTHA. $56 billion just for the Army?

General PACE. The Army started in 2001-2002, $56 billion in
what the Chief of Staff of the Army says “potholes in the lawn,”
meaning that he had—— _

Mr. MURTHA. In 2001? , ,

General PACE. Yes, sir. Equipment that was on his list, the table
of equipment that was not in the Army. So they started out that
way.

Then we have had 4-plus years of war that have been consuming
our equipment that is either now currently in Iraq or in our depots
to be repaired.

SUPPLEMENTAL FUNDING REQUEST

Mr. MURTHA. So what are you talking about moneywise? _

General PACE. We have in this budget proposal, between the
supplementals and main budget itself, about $20 billion for Army
Guard and Reserve, and there is another $46 billion between the
supplemental fiscal year 2007 and the budget for 2008 for the
Army, and there is another $10 billion in those two for the Marine
Corps as we move forward, which is what the depots can handle
to be able to repair the equipment as quickly as possible.

Mr. MURTHA. So you are talking about $30 billion—more than
$56 billion now shortfall. I have seen $40 billion with the National
Guard and $100 billion for the Regular. Is that an accurate figure?

General PACE. Maybe Ms. Jonas can help with that. What we do
have in the current request budget is $46 billion in 2007—2008 for
the Army, $10 billion in 2007-2008 for the Marine Corps, and then
an additional $36 billion for the Guard and Reserve starting from
2005 to 2011 in the budget.

Mr. MURTHA. Would you go through what you asked for in the
supplemental and the regular bill? Just give us an idea how long
it will take to get this backlog down.

General PACE. Sir, it will take end of war plus 2 years to work
off the backlog. So we have the depots working. Without being able
to project end of war, I can’t tell you exactly how long, but the pro-
Jjections are that with the end of the war or the end of major com-
ll;at operations plus 2 years to work off the backlog of what will

ave been——

Mr. MURTHA. Ms. Jonas, you need to give us what we are talking
about. I need to know specifically what we are talking about; how
much ntz}il;g year, and how we will accomplish this 2 years after the
war ends? -

Ms. JoNAs. Certainly, Mr. Chairman. As the Chairman of the
Joint staff has just said, just to be clear, for fiscal year 2007 to
2008, the Department has requested you provide a portion of this,
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46.4 billion for the Army—this is what we call reset and recon-
ﬁﬁlﬁen—ang another 10.2 billion for the United States Marine
Corps. You may recall, sir, of amounts you provided in Title IX,
$17.1 billion was for the Army. So they are spending those down.
So that is important. Then the period of time that the Chairman
was discussing on the Guard is 2005 through 2013, another $36:bil-
lion; for the 2008 to 2013 period, it is about $20 billion for the

Army. ;

We will get you a sheet, sir. I will walk you through all that. But
it is a substantial amount. Historically we have tracked that we
have spent about $61 billion so far since 2005, which the Com-
mittee has provided. ‘

Mr. MURTHA. One of the problems, Mr. Secretary, we get so
many bad estimates from the Department, and you know what I
am talking about. They said the whole war would cost $50 billion.
The Under Secretary said this. We like to see something in writing,
something we can put our hands around, and something we can
start to make sure we are putting the money—working with you,
getting the money where we need to put the money. ‘

[The information follows:]

e As the attached table indicates, the Congress has appropriated and the Depart-
ment has invested $65.0 billion in reconstitution for our forces. An additional $50
billion is pending approval by Congress in the FY 2007 Emergency Supplemental
($12.4 billion) and the FY 2008 President’s Budget (37.6 billion).

o Examples of our reconstitution efforts since FY 2003 include:

e M1 Abrams Tanks: 33 destroyed, 23 replaced

¢ Bradley ﬁ%tmg vehicles: 81 destroyed, 76 replaced

‘s Stryker vehicles: 24 destroyed, 24 replaced

« Amphibious Assault vehicles: 27 destroyed, 22 replaced
» HMMWVs: 3,258 destroyed, 2,888 replaced.

¢ We anticipate that reconstitution of equipment will continue for at least two
years after the end of major operations in Iraq and Afghanistan. )

Mr. Young.
PREPARING FOR OTHER THREATS WORLDWIDE

Mr. YOUNG. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. Our attention
and the attention of the Nation is on the war on terror, Afghani-
stan and Iraq, as it properly should be. But there is another world
out there. There are other potential threats that are not related to
the war on terror that are related more to a possible conventional-
type threat where we would be dealing with nation against nation
or armies against armies.

Does this budget that you propose today also face that possibility
of necessary preparedness? Let me give you just one example and
then ask you to comment on this. I know we can’t get into a lot
of detail on this subject in an open session, but with the Chinese
antisatellite test in January, this is worrisome to me, and I am
sure it is to you, but that indicates that Iraq and Afghanistan are
not the only areas that we have to be concerned about. Does your
budget adequately deal with being prepared to deal with what we
w;uéed rt:plzaefrg totoas bg\ixrobl;/IRt(())s,}«1 thzlct is l(;ur situation today, and are

able andle wha i i ‘
e e asi% o % ® o pandle w tever contingencies. there
: ~ ATES. Mr. Young, we have in the budget for ;
year 2008 $177 billion in request for future c}m]llenges;g $101 bgﬂ?iﬁ
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of that is for procurement of new modernized gystems, Navy, Air
Force and Army force modernization; and $76 billion for research
and development. So we think it is important to have readiness not
only for our ground forces, but also to be prepared to meet the full
range of threats to the country, just as you have just been com-
menting on. L o

We are concerned about the modernization programs in both
China and Russia, and so we have a significant amount of money
in this budget targeted on the kinds of weapon systems that would
give us the full range of capabilities.

Mr. YOUNG. So you are assuring us that we are not ignoring
other necessities or other requirements.

‘Secretary GATES. Well, what I am assuring you of is we have a
lot of money in the budget. We are certainly prepared to have a di-
alog with you about whether it is going to the right places and so
on. Based on what I know about it, I think that it is a significant
investment in those future challenges. :

UNFUNDED SERVICE REQUIREMENTS

Mr. YOUNG. As we go through our hearing process as we prepare
to mark up the 2008 bill, we are going to glean from the services
unfunded requirements, requirements that the services have that
are not in the President’s budget. And we do the very best that we
can to meet those unfunded requirements as well. That list of un-
funded requirements gets to be pretty big. -

What happens here? Is it that DOD doesn’t request those items,
or is it that OMB cuts them ‘out once they filter your request
through to the Congress? What happens there?

Secretary GATES. Since I haven't been involved so far in the
preparation of the budget at that level, I will ask Ms. Jonas to re-
spond specifically. But I would point out that the fiscal year 2008
budget is about 11 percent over the fiscal year 2007 budget, and
an increase of about $49 billion. So certainly compared to the last
time I was in government, OMB and the approval process seem to
have given the Defense Department a significant boost for fiscal
year 2008 to deal with the challenges that we face.

Since that process took place with OMB before I got here, let me
ask Ms. Jonas to respond.

Ms. Jonas. Thank you, sir.

Mr. Young, the Department obviously, as the Secretary has indi-
cated, got, we believe, a fairly significant increase over the prior
year, and as the Secretary articulated, particularly our investment
accounts are up substantially. So these are the key areas.

If you look at by service what the increases were, the Army re-
ceived the bulk of the increase, about a $20.4 billion increase over
the prior year. But the other services, the Navy was up about $9.1
billion, the Air Force about $8.3 billion and Marine Corps $4.3 bil-
lion. So we think we have got a pretty substantial investment.

Obviously there are things that the services would like to do that
we were not able to fit within our fiscal guidance, but one of the
examples, for example, is the MRAPs, which you are all familiar
with, and I believe we are taking care of that, trying to take care
of that through requests in the supplemental. We have a re-
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programming before the committee to try 4o get at some of those
' DEFENSE BUDGET RELATIVE TO GROSS DOMESTIC PRODUCT

‘Mr. YOUNG. Mr. Secretary—and thank you for that information—
besides the 11 percent increase that you talk about, you algo»men—
tion the fact that—in your testimony that the defense budget re-

- is at 4 percent of GDP, which you say 1s historically low.
m'wmﬂd be the average? If 4 percent is historically low; what
would be the average? - : i

‘Secretary GATErg.g Actually I have that information. In 1968, in
the height of the Vietnam War, it was 9.8 percent of GDP. In 19563,
toward the end of the Korean War it was 11.7 percent of GDP. And
in 1991, at the end of the Cold War, it was 4.4 percent. oo

"Mr. YounG. How do you account for that? We have been very ag-
gressive with our military. How did we drop down to the 4 percent?
Did we leave something out, did we not do something we should
have done, or have we just gotten more efficient?

Secretary GATES. I would like to think we have gotten more effi-
cient, but I wouldn’t bet on it. Let me provide what I believe is the
right perspective on this. One of my favorite sayings is experience
 is the ability to recognize a mistake when you make it again, and
the fact is 5 times in the last 90 years the United States has dis-
armed after a major conflict: World War I, World War II, Korea,
Vietnam, then the Cold War.

Then we discovered that the world really hadn’t changed, that
the nature of people hadn’t changed. So after disarming both mili-
tary and intelligence capabilities, then we have to ramp up again.
I think that one of the reasons what you are seeing is really a leg-
acy of the post-Cold War peace dividend that people talked about,
and now we are in a position of trying to recover from that. That
is one of the reasons the Army was $56 billion in the hole in 2001
was because of this trend line over a period of years that actually
began in the first Bush administration when I was still in govern-
ment. I think that is one of the reasons why we are at the level
we are.

PREPARING FOR FUTURE CONTINGENCIES

Mr. YOUNG. I thank you very much for that: I appreciate.your
being here. We need to make sure that we work toget?ﬁ)er,to provide
whatever it is we need to secure America from the threat of ter-
rorism, but we also need to be prepared for any other contingency.
1 mean, Korea is out there, I mentioned the—North Korea, I should
say. I mentioned the Chinese antisatellite tests, other nations that
are—blow hot and cold with the relationship to the United States.
Zaoalllxehas?r gmthalim making all ,kindfof threats. So I just want to

A e we are prepared for whatever ingen
might get. Thank you very much. , conts , ’cy kwe

| SYSTEMS PROCUREMENT CYCLE o
Secretary GATES. If I might just respond, with. .?erm missi
' Mr. Chairman, frankly, this is one of the areas T think th?i;
committee and where the Congress plays such an important role,
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becaust the reality is-on particularly major weapon systems
are looking at a 10- to 15-year deployment and procurement cygg
No President is in office more than 8 years. The weapons systems
that we deployed, the strategic weapons that we yed in:the
early Reagan administration and then used in the Gulf war in 1991
were, in fact, systems that were initiated during the Nixon admin-
istration, the Carter administration, and had to be sustained
through multiple Presidential administrations, and the reality is
you are tlgﬁa ontlﬁ' ones that provide any mntmm::)yd ?}tetms og
making sure that these things get funded over a peri time an

tbattheyfo fmminitiaﬁontoﬁﬁﬂment. - e
- ‘And so I think that is part of the role where this partnership be-
tween the two branches of government is so important. We can ini-
tiate these things, but they have to be things that we all agree on
so they can be sustained over a long period of time. =~ '

Mr. MURTHA. The F-22, I asked somebody the other day how
long ago did they start it; 17 years ago it started. I think it took
them 15 years to ’%Etlsthe Abrams tank through the system. You are
absolutely right. This is why we are trying to stabilize the budget.
These supplementals outside makes it very difficult for us to do
what you are saying that we should do together. =~ = :

Mr. YOUNG. Mr. Chairman, on that point, something that'}g:u
and I have discussed many times, it takes so to develop like
the F-22 or whatever. Probably the best airplane development pro-
gram in history was the SR-71. It was from conception to being
operational was less than 2 years. -

Secretary GATES. Those intelligence guys move a lot faster.

Mr. MURTHA. Mr. Obey. ‘

Mr. OBEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. .

I can’t help but observe that if we had term limits, as some peo-
ple seem to want to prescribe, that given what the Secretary just
said and what you just talked about, there wouldn’t be a single per-
son on this committee who had been around when the F-22 or any
of these other systems were first originated. It does help to have
institutional memory once in a while. a e T

- CONTRACT SERVICES

Mr. Secretary, I would like ‘to talk to you a bit about contract
services. Your 2008 budget request includes $298 billion for con-
tractual services, but only $163 billion for personnel compensation,
which includes all military pay and DOD civilian pay. t comes
out to roughly 39 percent of the entire 2008 budget of $770 billion.

A co%gle of questions first. Why is that contracting number so
large? Would you tell us for the record what that percen of
your overall budget has been for the last 12 years, and could you
tell me who in DOD has oversight of contractual services and sup-
plies? Do you have an official in your office who has oversight re-
sponsibilities for that $298 billion worth of contractual services?

Secretary GATES. Yes, sir, I do, and that is the Under Secretary

n Krieg. , e : R

- With your permission, let me ask Ms. Jonas ¢o respond to the
specifics of your question. i : cta R,

Ms. JONAS. Sir, the information that I have is'that the amount

of funding that was awarded, contract awarded, for fiscal year 2006
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was $295 billion. That is the latest information. And that is up
Mﬂﬁhlhonﬁgildihepne@yearga? >
Ml'. Om. fHﬂW " Wﬂm .:: . s : o
‘Ms. JoNas. What 1 have ~ﬁghttnt%v;£1 just have the 2006 and
: Hrn()nm'frggmﬁd i 'toseegvehatitisona 12- or 15-year trend
- Ms. Jonas. Okay, sir. -
- [The information follows:} - = - V ted o
o The §7" jon i 2008budget uthority: Iti aggrega 3 o
pmqﬁmm&?ygm ohligat‘l!tms mcludseolghghuns resulting from
the FY 2008 budget aﬁg’i@_{ and o!;m %ﬁm ‘multi-year appropria-
tions carrying forward. multiple: ¢ il o ‘
» These planned obligations: are projecti historic bhgatmnsenform-
ance. The g]mmed ?ﬁhﬁm ﬁkgdr? bot‘l):nmbase bugZet and mgppleme tal appro-

priations. : L .

+ For exampl the FY 2008 planned obligations for the Aircraft Procurement,
Army apprmpriaam (a ﬂmae-yeal:' ‘8] iation) reflect 85% of the FY 2008/2010
budget authority, 10% of the FY momgudget authority and 5% of the FY 2005/
2007 budget authority. ‘ ' ]

o Another exampl?is the Research, Development, Test and Evaluation, Navy %
propriation (a two-year appropriation). Plsmned- sbligations reflect 93% of the F
2008/2009 budget- authority and 7% of the FY 2007/2008 budget authority. Planned
obligations  for the Military Personnel appropriations are 100% of FY 2008 budget

o The $298 billion in planned obligations identified for contractual services in-
cludes much more than vontractual services. It includes planned obligations. for re-
search and development contracts; spending for supplies and materials; intra-gov-
ernmental transfers of funding such as working capital funds; travel and transpor-
tation; and the operation and maintermance of Defense facilities.

o The Depar ’s budget request is based on budget authority, not planned ob-
ligations. Department’s $481.4 billion budget request includes: :

. 328.2;5 billion to pay, operate, maintain and support U.S. military forces
worldwide,

e $176.8 billion to develop, test and procure weapon .systems to include in-
vesting in the next generation technologies, and .
tie.s $21.1 billion to construct needed -infrastructure and family housing facili-

» The FY 2008 budget request also includes $141.7 billion to continue fighting the

lobel “ggsoéx biton “fixsnlgcgl%q' mili porting
. .6 billion to T military operations including supporting U.S.
and coalition forces and.the commander’s emergency response program, con-
structing critical facilities and accelerating the capabilities of the Army’s bri-
gade $§%bal;lh tgamswand lgw Manned' e ( ’:ﬁregimal combat team, -
. . on to replace and repai e damaged/lost equipment with the
latest technologies available, e . equp
Co. $15.2 billion to protect U.S. forces to include procuring the latest technology
in force protection equipment and countering improvised explosive devices,
.= $8.6 billion to support military and non-DoD intelligence activities, and
. #.$4.7 billion to train and equip Iraq and Afghan security forces.

OTHER CONTRACT SERVICES

Mr. OBEY. A subcategory of contractual services and supplies in
your budget is labeled “other contract services.” Your 2%%% DOD
budget requests $210 billion for other contract services. What is
pmx:hasedMS J with M&;thglt"e eontrad:r services? ~

Ms. JONAS. . y, I am glad that you asked the question. I
think my staff knows this. One of the words I try to bag from our
vocabulary is the word “other” because it is not very helpful when
examining budgets, when looking at budgets. ®

‘Mr. OBEY. Two hundred twelve billion is a pretty big other.
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-.Ms. JONAS. 1 am right with you,-and I understand your concerns
M!t One of the things that my office is doing is working—we
have established—for example, on the cost of war reports, the use
of “other” in a category of other services was complained about by
GAO and others, mwhawestablmhedaworhnggmupwiﬁx
GAO and also havmg outside experts work with us'to try to break
that down in meaningful categories. We will work with your staffs
here to take the information in the budget and work with Ken
Krieg’s staff to get you the kind of detail to break that out.

Mr. OBEY. Give us some examples now what that “other” stands
for. What does it cover?

Ms. JoNas. The Department contracts for many types of ttungs
service contracts, logistics, transportation, supplies, these types of

things.

Mr. OBEY. Is that all included in “other™

Ms. Jonas, I would like to take a look at it and get some spe-
cifics on that. Again, Ken Krieg’s office does do that. We will get
back to you on breakmg that down 80 you can have more clarity
on it.

Mr. OBEY. But you can’t give us some spe(nﬁc examples now
what “other” covers?

Ms. JONAS. Again, there are types of oontracts that are put into
various categories; logistics, supplies, transportation.

t;lgrer OBEY. I would like to know wht distinguishes “other” from
0 ”

Ms. JoNas. I got that. I agree w1th the spirit of what you are say-
ing, and we are trying to work to get more clanty on that for you,
sir.

CONTRACT OVERSIGHT

Mr. OBEY. The GAO and the Special Inspector General for Irag
Reconstruction have both testified that DOD does not keep com-
plete or accurate data on the number of contracts or the number
of contractors in Irag. Both agencies have also reported that there
is little, if any, oversight to those contracts, and that the Depart-
ment is woefully understaffed in its contract overmght offices.

Given that fact and the fact of what your own IG has found on
contract management within the Department, how can the Depart-
ment justify reducing appropriation requests for oversight of Iraq
reconstruction efforts given the, quote, fewer required work years
as suggested by your Department's justification materials?

Ms. JONAS. Kdr Obey, my understanding is we have a slight in-
crease in the number of folks for the IG, and that is an important
function. I have about 4,000 auditors at the Defense Contract Audit
Agency which review contracts. Last year they reviewed about $346
billion worth of contracts, dldover35,610 audlts Sothlsasanun-
portant function for us. .-

Wxﬂimspecttothelchontmdmgm;mhers myunderstandmg
is what we have provided to the Committee from the acquisition
and technelogy and logistics office is that there are about 126,000,
as It;:z Ghamnan manuoned in: hxs apemng statement, conhmhors
in
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i So- W ‘Krieg has done is to change the regulations, ‘the ac-
m’Soédmwha#mqun ala Kﬂ%m to make sure that those people be tracked.
My URTHA, If the gentlemen would yield. The inspector geners
said to us, we need your help in getting this information. We need
to get this under control. We ne£ to know how much we are pay-
ing for contractors versus troops. For instance, I am over, there,
there is a guy filling fuel into a fuel truck. Beside him is a civilian.
The civilian is supposedly getting $80,000 a year; the PFC was get-

ing $25,000. We need to get some idea. And if the inspector gen-
eral can’t get a handle on it, we need to see some figures and reall
get this under control. This is a major thing here with so muc.

EARMARKS

'Mr. OBEY. Let me simply make another point. I have not been
the largest fan of congressional earmarks in the Congresg, but I do
take some umbrage when people will question Congress’s right to
direct funding to this program or that program through an ear-
mark, when at the same time the contracting process presents an

immense -0 mmxta' for the executive branch to go far beyond
what the dongress oes with respect to its earmarks in directing
funding and the problem with-contracting.

From what I have seen across government so far, you have had
an effort to keep down the number of people who are employed b
government directly, but we have gone the contracting route, whic
in many ways has become more expensive, more convoluted, and
less subject to oversight, and more subject to»taXﬁayer abuse. .

Mr. MURTHA. Let me just add to what the Chairman is saying.
We are spending $8.4 billion a month. We have aﬁOt to get this con-
tractor thing under control. They were falling over themselves.
You have heard me say this before, Mr. Secretary. I am over there.
And I had to work my way through the Blackwater contractors.
There is something wrong when we have got so many people out
there, and we are just solving this problem, and more :gg more
mone%g)ielpg poured in when we might be able to do it some other
way. This is something we need to work together. - -

I took 5 percent out of contracting because I-wanted to get a bet
ter handle on it. Before we go to conference on the big bill, we need
some real information on this. ;

GUANTANAMO TRIALS

Mr. OBEY. Just one last question, Mr. Chairman, on Guanta-
namo. One of the most distressing things to me about this war is
that one of the reasons given for going to war is that we wanted
to spread democracy, and ‘we want to do that because democracy
sums up our values and our ideals, and yet we seem in the process
to have violated those values and then justified that violatien of
values on the grounds that we have important values that we are
gilmgtaexpandarmmdthe world. So we are sort of chasing our

1 think Guantanamo is a perfect example of that. There has been
considerable controversy -about whetherpGuantanama is serving a
useful function, whether it, in fact, is sullying our reputation inter-
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nationally. And we have had people there for many, many years at

this point. ~ , S

M stion to you, sir, is how long is too long, and what do you
thmz should be happening with Guantanamo in order to bring our
conduct back into line with our values? Lo

Secretary GATES. Mr. Chairman, I came to this position believing
that Guantanamo should be closed. I know that people have ex-
gressed that as a wish; the President has expressed it as a wish.

art of the problem that we have encountered is, first of all, I think
that my own view is that because of things that happened earlier
at Guantanamo, there is a taint about it, and it is one of the rea-
sons why I had recommended or pressed the issue of trying to get
the trials moved to the United States, because I felt that no matter
how transparent, no matter how open the trials, if they took place
g:eth (‘:‘ru.anblll tanamo, in the international community they would lack

ibility. .

The reality is there are people at Guantanamo we would like to
turn back to their home countries, and their home countries won't
take them. There are also some number of people at Guantanamo
that, frankly, based on their own confessions, should never be re-
leased. Now, I am not the Attorney General, I am not a lawyer; so
I don’t know if— :

Mr. OBEY. The Attorney General isn’t much of a lawyer either
from what I have seen lately.

Secretary GATES. I don’t know whether putting them in the mili-
tary Iprison system provides the capacity to keep them inearcerated,
but I know that there are some people down there that, if we re-
lease them, have made very clear that they will come back and at-
tack this country. And so how we deal with that over the long
term, frankly, I think is a challenge that rests before both the Con-

ss and the executive branch, and it may be that it requires some
ind of a statutory approach to deal with it in terms of how do you
keecﬁ these people who are self-confessed terrorists, who will come
back and attack the United States if they are ever released for the
long term? : -

Mr. OBEY. I appreciate your concern about it, and I hope that we
can work to find some way to correct this problem, because, as you
say, it is a stain on our reputation, and we can’t afford it.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. :

Mr. MURTHA. I sent Mr. Moran down. We came to the same con-
clusion, we just didn’t have a solution at this point. I want it
closed. I wish it would be closed. I agree with the Chairman. But
it_is not that easy. We have got to find a way to get this thing
worked out though.

Mr. Dicks.

EMBEDDING U.S. TROOPS WITH IRAQI FORCES

Mr. Dicks. Welcome, Secretary Gates, and General Pace and
Tina. Good to see you back here. S

I just had a chance to be over there, and I want to ask you how
are we doing on the embedding process between the U.S. forces and
the Iraqi forces? How 'is that going, and can you kind of give us
a general overview on that? .- - & S

General PACE. Be happy to, Mr. Dicks.
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I iust talked to Admiral Fallon this mo ing, who had just vis-
1téldﬂ:ltth both General Petraeus and Gener Odierno. ’i‘we -dif-
ferent factors; one with regard to the embedding in the Iragi Army
as an entity, the 150 or so battalions that are in the Iragi Army
right now, 10 to 20 U.S. members with each of those battalions.

t embedding is going extremely well. The strengthening of
those units by virtue of the fact that they are able to get hehcm
support, fixed-wing support, medivac support has emboldened th
now to the point we have 10 Iragi ’battalions operating independ-
ently, another 86 that are working in the lead in their sectors, an-
other 28 that are side by side with the U.S., and another 20-plus
B SECTARIAN VIOLENCE

Mr. Dicks. Have we seen a drop in sectarian violence? We used
to have these body counts every night. Has that declined? :
General PACE. Good news and bad news there, sir. The good
news is that in Baghdad, for example, the death squads that were
targeting each other have been reduced signiﬂcantly. So that piece
has been reduced. The bad news is that the large bombs going off
trated by al Qaeda have increased. So, for example, you have
ﬁ:fipien the last couple of days huge truck bombs that have gone off.
Part of the good news there is that the ﬁ:rimeter securities for the
most part has held up, and the bombs have been going off outside
the intended targets, but you do have an increase in violence per-
petrated by vehicle-borne explosives by al Qaeda trying to reincite
the kind of violence that they had incited last year at this time by
bombing the Golden Mosque.

BENCHMARKS .

Mr. Dicks. That is the reality. What about the benchmarks? In

our bill we put in, it said whether the government is making sub-
stantial progress in meeting its commitments to pursue reconcili-
ation initiatives including enactment of a hydrocarbon law, adop-
tion of legislation necessary for the conduct of provincial and local
elections, reform of current laws governing the de-Baathification
process, amendment of the Constitution of Iraq, and allocation of
Irxﬁi revenues for reconstruction projects. ' -
) . Secretary, how is the Iraqi Government doing on "these
issues? When we had our meetings down at the White House and
talked to you about this before, I mean, all of us realize that the
Iraqis have to do this part of it. Every general we have had, includ-
ing Petraeus, says there isn’t a military solution; you have to have
this reconciliation occur between the Sunnis and the Shi’as. Is that
happening? .

General PACE. First of all, I would like to just acknowledge that
I agree with what the Chairman said at the outset and what you
just said: There is no military solution to this, there has to be a
political solution, and the political solution is reconciliation among
the Ixaqlizge%lglves. : ,

There n progress in two areas. They are v close to
passing a hydrocaion law. It appears that zhe neeggary com-

promises have been made, and they are ing—they appear-to be
moving forward with that. I am to{d that the ﬁe-Baa{ ification law
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will soon be sent to the council; seon, meaningodaysi week or two,
to the Council of Representatives for passage. So in those two areas
there seems to be p 88. '

In terms of the willingness, outside of these legal aspects, the
willingness of the government to allow operations inst all tar-
gets regardless of sect has progressed. There has not beex;é):hucal

interference along those lines, so we have been able to go r both
Sunni and Shi’a bad %gys.

Secretary GATES. In the other areas we have not yet seen
progress on the provincial elections law, and we have not seen sig-
nificant progress on the constitutional amendments. So in those
areas, we have not seen progress. In a couple of areas we have
seen—— ‘

Mr. Dicks. Is our ambassador—is Zal gone now? We have the

‘new ambassador, is Crocker in place?

Secretary GATES. I think he %«lats there in the next couple of days.

Mr. Dicks. When we were there, Zal was working on all these
things day and night. You know, who is in charge of working with
the Iraqi government to try and convince them of the importance
of moving these things forward?

Secretary GATES. Well, it is principally the U.S. Ambassador, but
1 would say that General Petraeus certainly is weighing in with his
influence as well, for all the reasons we just talked about.

Mr. Dicks. You know, again, no one wants a defeat here. We
want to see this succeed if possible. There is a lot of skepticism up
here about it, basically because the Iragis have not been—have not
fulfilled these commitments that they have made, and they are -
long-standing now. So I just hope the administration will continue
to keep pressure on it. I think sometimes some of the actions up
here on the Hill serve to keep pressure on the Iraqi government.
And the President said this, the commitment of the American peo-
ple is not open-ended here. I mean at some point, we have to see
something happen beyond just the military activity in these other

im}}))ortant areas that I mentioned in order to believe that there is
a chance to succeed. So I just hope you guys will keep the pressure
on the Maliki government.

Secretary GATES. Absolutely.

Mr. Dicks. Let me ask you on another matter——

Mr. MURTHA. Let me stop you for a minute. There is a vote on.
I am going to stay here. So if anybody wants to vote, go vote and
come %ack because I am going to stay here. We will continue the
hearing, because the Secretary has to leave at noon time. There is

just one vote. o -

Mr. Dicks. I think I am finished at this point.

Mr. MURTHA. Mr. Moran.

DEFINING VICTORY IN THE WAR ON TERRORISM

Mr. MoRaN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Secretary, your
predecessor, when he was asked by a member of the media when
he felt that the global war on terrorism would be won, he said,
when we have captured or killed all who would do harm to America
or its allies or who have the potential to do harm te America or
its allies in the future. Now, that is a substantial portion of the
world’s population today, let alone the 62 percent of Il:-:qxs who say
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it is okay to—think it is-okay to kill Americans in order to end the
owBug? Mr. Brezhinsky, in an article in the Outlook section of The
Washington Post on Sunday, suggested that the whole concept of
a global war on terrorism is really a misnomer, that we are ta ﬁmg
about a tactic that it is normally used in an asymmetrical military
conflict. I would like to ask you how you would define victory in
this global war on terrorism. .

Segretary GaTES. Well, first of all, I think that the challenge we
are going to face from the jihadists is one that is dgmng to be with
us for decades, and I think—my own view would be that it will
taper off, terrorism has always been, as Dr. Brezhinsky 1 think
would ee, has always been a tactic of the weak against the
strong. And 1 think you won't eliminate it all to%zther ever. But
what you can do is over time, reduce it to a level that you can con-
tinue ‘daily life without feeling imperiled or putting civil liberties
at risk. I think that this jihadist threat that we face will be dealt
with principally by, as the old saying goes, draining the swamp.

I think that we and other nations need to look at the issues
that—social and political and economic conditions, that give rise to
the kind of despair that would lead people to strap on suicide vests.
It is a matter of political solutions. It is a matter of economic devel-
opment. We have to do that in partnership with other nations.

ere are a handful of these people we will have to capture or kill,
but at the end of the day, it seems to me that success is in working
with other countries, including those from whence these people
come for the most part, in terms of reform, in terms of change, in
terms of giving hope to people. I think that is a very long-term
process. ‘

Mr. MORAN. Well, I think that is a good answer, a far better one
than your predecessor gave. ,

Mr. MURTHA. Let me say, that is as good of an answer as I have
heard, Mr. Secretary. I appreciate what you are saying. It is a
strategy for stability. e

GUANTANAMO DETAINEES

‘Mr. MORAN. Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is a little unset-
tling to think that we will be at war for generations to come. As
Mr. Brezhinsky and others have suggested, the self-inflicted dam-
age on our society and our economy, let alone our international
credibility, has been greater than bin Laden ever could have imag-
ined with the terrorist act of September 11. You talked about
Guantanamo. There have been 772 people that have gone through
GuI?ntanamo. de th , )

you put aside the 14 high-value targets that were recentl
moved there, plus the one additional terrorist suspect that was ‘jus}tﬁ
sent there. So let’s put them aside because they really haven’t been
asaomabed with Guantanamo as much .as other attention places.
But it is now almost 5 years, isn't it, that this place has been open.
And of the ’,772, while some do fit-that definition and there are
probably, let’s just say -about 72, 60 to 90 would be the high end
of those who we could charge, they have all been described as
shooters -ar killers by the President and particularly by the Vice
President. But that 1s really not the case. They were rounded up,
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described as enemy combatants but they were basically in the
wrong place at the wrong time, :

Now, it appears that virtually all of them have a relatively ex-
treme religious bent, with regard to Islam but, of course, our judi-
cial system doesn’t punish people for their beliefs but rather their
actions. If we cannet charge these people, should we be detaining
them indefinitely?

Secretary GATES. I think this is a question, Mr. Moran, that I
probably ought not answer off the cuff. Let me take that question
and give you a thoughtful answer. ‘

[The information follows:]

America is still'a nation at war. Indeed, we continue to be engaged in armed con-
flict with Al Qaeda, the Taliban and associated forces in Iraq, Afghanistan and
other places across the globe, During this conflict, we have detained some of the
most dangerous enemies of the United States and its allies in the global war on ter-
ror. While the Department has no wish to become the world’s jailer, the law of war
ngides clear legal authority to detain enemy combatants until the end of the con-

ict. ’ ! :

This authority to detain is well-established and has been affirmed by the U.S. Su-
preme Court. Moreover, this authority is separate and distinct from any crimi
allegations the United States may decide to address with regard to any particular
detainee, either through Military Commissions or some other process.

The reason is clear. The threat posed to U.S. national securitKaby some of the
hard-core enemy combatants detained at Guantanamo is so high that release before
the end of the conflict creates substantial risk. To mitigate the threat posed by these
garticularly dangerous terrorists, and to prevent them from returning to the battle-

eld during the ongoin%conﬂict, the law of war provides that they may be detained
until the conflict ends. Nevertheless, as a result of processes established by the De-
g:gtment of Defense to review the threat posed by individual detainees; 385 have

n transferred or released to their home governments or other appropriate coun-
tries.

The question of whether we should continue to hold high risk detainees at Guan-
tanamo without criminal prosecution is one that will be decided by the policy of the
United States, not the Department of Defense. Until that question is decided, the
Department will continue to hold some detainees under the law of war in order to
prevent them from returning to the fight against the United States and our allies.

Mr. MORAN. Well, I think—and you know, going back to your
thoughtful response to the definition of victory, it is something that
falls in your lap because it is the Defense Department policy to de-
tain them indefinitely. And of course, as you have said, it is erod-
m% our own credibility and our own—the reputation we seek to es-:
tablish and sustain in terms of what we are there for, what we rep-
resent, the founding principles of habeas corpus and the like.

If the Committee were to decide to close down Gg_antanamo, as
you suggested, the President, in concert with the" Secretary of
State, we understand would there be military brigs in the United
States capable of detaining the people that we could charge or even
if you moved all of them, for that matter? ) s

Secretary GATES. Without specifically knowing the answer to the
question, I would assume that we have the capacity, the actual
physical capacity. My understanding is that there are about—be-
tween 350, 375 left at Guantanamo at this point. As I say, I think
there is a substantial percentage of those people—frankly, we
would like to take—send back to their home countries if we can get
their home countries to accept.them. .. : .

Mr. MoRAN. You have sent 400 already. ~

Secretary GATES. We have sent a bunch already. And then there
is this hard core and the numbers that I have heard are in the
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e ballpark as what you have just said, probably a hundred or
mr. And so the question, I think, that we are having trouble
dealing with, and it is an area where frankly, I think there needs
to be some dialogue between the Congress and the administration
is, is there a way statutorily to address the concerns about some
of these people who really need to be incarcerated forever, but that
doesn’t get them involved in a judicial system where ther(,a is the
potentiafe of them being released, frankly? And I just don’t know
the answer to that. : . :

Mr. MoRaN. I understand that, Mr. Secretary. But as you said
in your response to how we might some day achieve victory, and
what is a battle of ideas more than military conflict, this is one of
the things that is undermining that objective. As the chairman has
said repeatedly, Abu Ghraib has done so much damage, and Guan-
tanamo continues to inflict that kind of damage in terms of our
credibility that—I think the committee would appreciate you giving
some thought to pragmatically, logistically how we could achieve
the closure of Guantanamo, whether it be at Quantico, Fort Leav-
enworth, Charleston, you would know best.

PRIVATE SECURITY GUARDS IN IRAQ

But I think it is time that you might give us some suggestions
in that regard. We have talked about, you know, contracting. And
it is—I know the chairman feels this. It is embarrassing for the
Committee to pick up articles—for example, last month in The New
York Times Sunday paper, it said that the—it used an example,
with troops short in Iraq, Congress in 2003 waived a ban of the use
%f private security guards to protect military bases in the United

tates.

The results of the first $733 million were dismal, according to the
General Accountability Office. The Army found that more than 25
percent of the money went to sole source contracts at 46 of 57 sites,
and the screening of guards-—and Mr. Chairman, I just want you
to listen to this for a moment. The screening of guards that the
GAO found, 61 guards had been hired despite criminal records.
This is what we have been trying to underscore, the laxity. And it
just comes back to haunt us. Imagine hiring——

bLO{rt.? MURTHA. Go back over that again. What dre you talking
about? . : ‘

Mr. MoraN. Thank you for your attention, Mr. Chairman. The
GAO examined how the Army had used the waiver that we had

ven them in 2003 in order to outsource the security at military
%!ases_ . They spent $733 million. The GAO found that in 46 of 57
sites they were sole source contracts, and 61 guards were hired de-
spite the fact they had criminal records. So here we are hiring
guards to protect our military bases, and this is a lapse lacks, the
contracting was. : : o -

And then beyond this—just one more point, Mr. Chairman. Be-
yond this, for that contract, the Army gave $18 million in incentive
payments to reward good performance, So that is mot the point I
wanted to make, Mr. Chairman. That is why—it is not that we-are
OP&Z%d m,co‘x}trachngi when it is done professionally. -~ = =

: 1ord, in my district, I don’t want you to stop contracting.
But gosh sakes, the lax oversight. And to have 126,000 contractors
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in Iraq, you question who'is really fighting this war, is it
Blackwater, is it AEGIS? When our troops are getting paid a quar-
ter of what we are paying them. So that is a—again, it is-an -area
of so much concern. And I trust that you share that concern. Are
you g&xﬁyg‘)to try to do an overhaul of this contracting process, Mr.

Secretary GATES. I will take a look at it. I know that about 20
percent of those 126,000 are U.S. citizens. The rest are . Iragis
or— S

Mr. MORAN. Well, that is a break. Well, no, actually I suppose
it is really not if you are talking about—if we are trying to turn
the country over to the Iraqis.

Secre GATES. So anyway, yeah, it is a matter of concern. It
was one of the reasons, frankly, why 1 suﬁported the continuation,
both in my confirmation hearings and su sequently of the special
Insl‘gector General for Iraq. - ;

r. MORAN. We atppreciate that. Mr. Hamry, Mr. Gansler, Bill
Perry, any number of studies have been done. The Committee is re-
viewing all those. We would very much appreciate your cooperation
in coming up with some kind of comprehensive way to address this,
not to eliminate contracting but to get a handle on it. '

Secretary GATES. Yes, sir. . :

Mr. MORAN. Mr. Chairman—oh, well, maybe I guess Mr. Tiahrt
is here. I don’t want to take too much time. I have so many ques-
};ions to ask of the Secretary, but I don’t want to—I appreciate your
enience. ‘

Mr. MURTHA. Let me just announce, the Senate passed 51-47 the
bill. We have to have some serious negotiation now, Mr. Secretary,
about getting this bill—I think it is a damn good bill from a fiscal
standpoint. We have to resolve these other differences because we
are quite willing and ready to negotiate about this. Mr. Tiahrt.-

Mr. TiAHRT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Ms. Jonas, Mr. Sec-
retary, General Pace, welcome. Mr. Secretary Gates, greetings from
Wichita.

KC-135 TANKER REPLACEMENT

Secretary GATES. Thank you.

Mr. TiAHRT. It is good to have you here, and I don’t think we
have had a chance to talk much, but we are very proud of you back
in Kansas. Glad you are in the position you are in. I wanted to talk
just briefly about the tankers, KC-135 replacements, and we fi-
nally got an RFP released. There was a couple of things that didn’t
occur. One, on the RFP, I had hoped that there would be disclosure
of subsidies for anybedy that was competing for the tanker, and
that was left out of the RFP.

Quite often, Airbus will use startup subsidies and I thought that
ought to be part of consideration. But because of an ongoing WTO
claim or suit, that was left out. But the second thing that has hap-
pened since the release of the RFP is that I have been hearing that-
the performance specifications are changing after the RFP was re-
leased. I don’t think that is a good idea. And it is sort of typical
of problems we are having in &mcuremet We are having a hard
time establishing a baseline. We saw this with the F-22, That, is
why it takes 20 years to.get a new product online for an airplane



130

0 1 would hope that we have established a -base-
gg:ada sé@n?cql:ltothat basgeiine‘ 8o we get a product—I - on’t know
if there needs to be some kind of & chx;:ﬁ to a product later on,
X S i
‘have waited a long time for the tankers, SO .
ha?eet%a recompete that. But I think we should hold the line on per-
formance sf and not be changing. I think, you know, you can
play check or you can play checkers, you need to know what the
rules are, and when you change the rules, it is difficult to play.

READINESS

The other concern I have comes up with the supplemental fund-
ing we passed in the House and, as the Chairman pointed out, 51—
47 in the Senate. Part of the language m there is we have to be
fully mission capable before troops can be deployed, and it looks
like we are at a stalemate right now because there are some sig-
nificant differences on who is going to make determinations,
whether it is the commanders in the field or whether it is Con-

to the Department of Defense by the 15th of April, how will that
impact our troops’ readiness? How will it impact personnel? There
are really three criteria for fully mission capable: personnel, train-
ing and equipment. How would that be i%acted if we don’t get
funding for the supplemental by 15th of April?

General PACE. Sir, if I may, first, thank you. And to reassure you
and the Congress and most importantly the moms and dads and
husbands and wives of our troops, that regardless of the debate,
the fact is and will continue to be, that we will not deploy any
young servicemember who is not fully trained and equipped for the
mission that we want them to do, number one.

Number two, to answer your question, if we get to the 15th of
A;{ril, specifically for the United States Army, then the Army has
told us that they will have to begin curtailing some training here
at home for Guard, Reserve and for units, which means that the
baseline for those units will be reduced as far as their capability.
And when they are called, it will take them longer to be ready and
could over time delay their availability to go back into combat.

Second, quality of life initiatives for the service will have to be
reduced, again, past 15 April, because money that is allocated to
that will have to be shifted to the funding of the war. .

Third, there will be some repair of equig;lent back here that will
have to be reduced until we can get the funding. If it goes past 15
May, then you have those plus additional problems. It Wiﬁa begin
to impact depots, which is where the backlog of our major equip-
ment is right now. It will increase training of active forces and
could very well ’ii_mpact—because of that reduction in training,
would then potentially impact the availability of those folks to de-
ploy, meaning that potentially you would have troops who are cur-
rently m ov:rseas would have to be extended because we are
commi not sending troops over there until ~are full
trained and equipped for the mission. they Y

It could potentially then delay acceleration of the Army brigades
_that we are modularizing, the acceleration being to get them that

new equipment, to get them reconfigured so that they are into the
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pool of individuals who could deploy, which means, again, that
those are currently fully manned, trained and equipped and would
have to bear more of the burden. S - ;

Mr. TIAHRT. So you are saying there is a chain reaction? :

Get?hfml PACE. There is, sir, and there are more things but I will

step there. : . ‘
- Mr. TIAHRT. Thank you. My concern is if you look at the training,
and you mentioned training. Very seldom do our troo? train on
the same equipment that they are going to be using in the field be-
cause we tgmﬁ the best equipment, the most safe equipment, we
move it to the field right away. So sometimes they emf upstaged
in Kuwait before undergoing training, which I have seen, before
they get into theater into Iraq. The other thing is that there may
be—I don’t think you mentioned this, but I don’t know of any
equipment that would be disrupted if we are unable to get the sup-
plemental funding, but there is a lot of money in the funding for
equipment.

General PACE. I am not sure what you mean by disruptive, sir,
but it will certainly, over time, disrupt the amount of equipment
we can repair, it will impact the purchasing of repair parts and
spare parts that will be available both here and overseas.

READINESS NOTIFICATION

Mr. TIAHRT. Okay. The other thing that concerned me about the
language, is we had 15 days notice before any. troops could be de-
ployed, 15 days’ notice in writing to Congress, and I thought back
about the tsunami when we sent troops right away. Troops, water,
food, deployed them right away. If we had to wait a 15-day lag be-
fore we di(i, such a task, I think that would be a little bit disrup-
tive. There is a lot of concern—in fact, in the New York Times
today it was reported U.S. commanders in Iraq won’t know until
this fall whether they can begin to relax the surge or whether they
will be able to measure any type of—they didn’t say measure, but
didn’t know if we could relax before the surge. . '

Do you sense that there is some success in the surge? Is it work-
ing? Is it fulfilling the expectations or the accomplishments that -
were set out? And I am concerned that much of the public and
many Members of Congress don't believe victory is possible. So can
we complain what our overarching vision is for a stable secure
Iraq? W%at is the goal that we are trying to push torin near term.
and long term?

Mr. MURTHA. Mr. Tiahrt, the Secretary went into this in great
detail and I asked the members not to talk about the supplemental.
This is about the 2008 bill. , ,

Mr. TIAHRT. My apology, Mr. Chairman. I wasn’t here when you
made those ground rules. I apologize. We will go to another ques-
tion, : '

ACQUISITION REFORM

The acquisition reform that—we talked a little bit about it, Mr.
Dicks talked a little bit about it I believe. I think we are seeing—
we mentioned the F-22. I think there are some certain funda-
mental things that have been bantered around the Department of
Defense for some time that really haven’t taken root, and one of it
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is the isition .of workforces. It is an agm workﬁome, ‘a8 you
%hww; m within the next 5 years, many are o retirement age.

But.I think there is a need for us to look at having a more spe-
cialized area in procurement reform like a three star in each serv-
ice that is the head of acquisition, a career path for many that are
in the acquisition process. I think our program Managers in some
cases are matri out of having effective decision processes m a

ent. We also need to have some pretty smart system engi-
neers to make sure any changes to a system are not going to delay
or have a system cancelled. ' . :

And it seems like our independent cost estimates don’t have a
whole lot of—they are not as effective as they probably could be.
We don't get | decision-making opportunities. Is there anything
in procurement reform that is an initiative that you have under-
taken or started that will help us get products to the warfighter
much quicker than what we have in the t? -

Secretary GATES. Sir, nothing since I have been on the job. But
maybe Ms. Jonas could address that in the context of some of the
other initiatives that are underway. g

Ms. JoNAS. Thank you, Mr. Tiahrt. Again, I think Under Sec-
retary Krieg has sent a report to Congress on some of the reforms
that they would undertake. One of the issues I think this com-
mittee knows well is when a program is stretched out for a period
of time, it can cost more, and so we would like to reduce the period
of time in which the programs are being developed, and there was
an earlier discussion about how long it would take to get the F-
22 together. ‘

So when you stretch out a program, that tend to increase the
cost. I think Chairman Pace has talked in previous testimony about
the idea of a three-star, or I don’t know if you want to address that,

sir.

General PACE. I have talked about three-star, sir. One thing I
would like to point out is that in previous reform, we have cut the
service chief out of the acquisition process. And I would ask that
we have dialogue about that because we now have a service chief
who has accountability publicly when something goes wrong with
one of his programs who does not have the authority inside the ac-
quisition process to have impact. I think that would be -helpful to
the country to have them in that process in a way that fits.

ATRBORNE LASER ¢

_Mr. TiAHRT. The last question I wanted to raise is related to the
airborne laser program. Missile defense is pretty complex. We have
got it broken down into three phases. The airborne laser is kind of
an initial phase where we can take out something that is on its ini-
tial ascent. It is a program that has been very successful, but as
we see sort of collapsing budgets on the procurement side because
of other demands, this is one program that was potentially being
restricted—or for the ongoing testing and evaluation. And with the
success we have had, I don't know if you have had an epportunity
to see the airborne laser, Mr. Secretary, but with the success in the

ogram, it seems like one that needs to be very important, espe-
by Iran as far as

cially when we consider what is being purchased
the ability to launch missiles now, the same with North Korea with
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their tests that go back for 4, 5 years now. And have you had a
chance to look at the airborne laser program and have any evalua-
tiontoit yet? - . - . . ,

Secretary GATES. No, sir, I have not. S

Mr. TIAHRT. Well, it is a good program. It is one I hope to take
a long look at. It is at a very critical stage, they are proving tech-
nology works in the lab. So far it has worked very well in the field
and we are very close to having something that is deployable, and
I hope we won’t cut that program short. Thank you, Mr.:Chairman.

Ms. KAPTUR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Welcome, Mr. Secretary,
welcome, General Pace -and Ms. -Jonas. Secretary Gates, you must
be a true patriot to take the:job that you have, and I don’t view
you as a Republican Secretary of Defense. I view you as an Amer-
ican Secretary-of Defense.

BUDGET ESTIMATING

In terms of this Member of Congress, there is a lot of confidence
building that the Department has to do with me based on some his-
tory we have had over the last several years and I would like to
share some of that with you. First of all, the budget itself, I hope
we don't get any more budget submissions from the Department
that actually underestimate the true costs of the global war on ter-
rorism. It has happened every single year under prior leadership
over there.

And either one of two things is going on. Either the Department
is purposefully underestimating the costs and therefore, Con-
gress—that then coming back to us later to add supplementals or
it doesn’t know what it is doing. But in either case, neither are ac-
ceptable to this member. So I am hoping that in your budget sub-
missions, they will be accurate and that we won’t have these gigan-
tic supplementals being requested in future years. It is a very bad
way for this Committee to have to operate and a very bad way for
our country to operate, and it indicates to me that your prede-
cessors didn’t know what they were doing.

In that regard, I want to focus on two topics in my questions.
One is contracting, which others have referenced before, and the
second is something relating to a group of soldiers, Marines about
to be deployed from Camp Pendleton. #

CONTRACTING

First on contracting, and again this goes back to the confidence
level building with this member. For months I have been trying to
gain take from the Department of Defense information about a par-
ticular contractor named AEGIS, A-E-G-I-S. I asked the former
Secretary of the Army for information on AEGIS. His answer to me
was, you go to Central Command. I said, well, sir, where" would
that be? He said Baghdad. Okay. I asked General Schoomaker
when he was before the Committee for all contracts that had been
let by the Department to AEGIS, his answer to me was, I don’t
have responsibility for that. That is over in the procurement and
contracting side of the Department. I did go to Baghdad, and Con-
gressman Dicks was with me. He was the leader of that CODEL.
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. We' senced a rather unusual briefing at a building that we
mmwe mby AEGIS in Baghdad, and they only focused on
a very narrow part of the contracting dealing wn‘.h:the reconstruc-
tion contract, totally avoiding the contract that had been m%ed by
the Department. I still don’t know who signed it, with AEGIS. And
they gave a very incomplete explanation. Then this month—and I
am going to ask the Chairman’s consent to place this article in the

- Mr. MurTHA. Without objection. e

Ms. KAPTUR. Sure enoutgh, here is a whole article about AEGIS
and the tens of thousands of private security contracters. they are
coordinating in Iraq. It is a foreign company. This. article states
that it is the second-largest foreign armed force in the country, all

aid contractors. And- according to this article, the gentleman who

eads that company had been with British military for a number
of years, but is notorious for other mercenary _mvolvements in
places like Sierra Leone, Papua New Guinea and it goes on to talk
about some of the people that are contracting that we are paying
for. . ‘ , )
"I read this, and I thought, I still haven’t been able to get a
straight answer from the Department. So I am plac'mg this on the
record. I would greatly appreciate if somehow from DOD you could
unearth every contract that has been signed by the Department. I
don’t care whether it was Polish in provision authority, whether it
was reconstruction, whether it was department. I want to know the
amount of the contract. I want to know when it was signed. I want
to know who signed it. I want to know the terms of the contract.
And the bottom line question for me is, rules of military engage-
ment. Under what rules are they operating? Why do I ask this
question? Because back at the beginning of the war, when four con-
tractors who were not AEGIS, although I don’t know that they
weren’t being supervised by AEGIS, were killed in Fallujah.

[The information follows:] -

Based on the CENTCOM January 2007 Contractor Census, the contract with
Aegis Defense Services (contract number W91150-04—-C—-0003) consists of four ele-
ments with a total value of $382,158,660.14 and provides a variety of security func-
tions at the operational and national level. Under this contract, Aegis is supporting
the U.S. Army_CmBg of Engineers (Gulf Region and Central Division) as weﬁp:s the
Joint Con mmand. This contract consists of approximately. 1,000 employ-
ees in Iraq as of 5 January 2007, of which approximately 250 are -

agis. Further:
gxlor;b(;:?e contract was last modified on February 3, 2007 and runs t‘jmmgh May

Before I understood that they were Blackwater security, I asked
myself the question, why aren’t the Marines coming in to get them?
And that is when [ first began to understand, this is not a normal
war. The chairman sent another 124,000 or whatever contractors.
We have never fought an engagement like this one. So I am trying
to get at the bottom of what is going on with this engagement, sir,
and I would greatly appreciate just a straight answer. 1 am trying
to understand the whole by looking through the key hole of this
particular contractor, what is going on. Then I have questions
about, you know, how much are we paying? I would just implore
you, it has been menths, months since I have been asking this
g:estmn. So you can understand my lack of confidence. Related to
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Mr. MURTHA. If I could, if you would provide as the overall thing
we talked about, ‘part of what she is asking, I think we really get
into this not only generally but in detail. So the.questions she is
asking—I don’t know that we can expect to get every single con-
tract, but we want to have a wide range of detail about these con-
tractors, especially the sole sourcing and how that.came about and.
who handles—who makes-a decision——

Mr. Dicks. Mr. Chairman, just on that point just for a second.
Ms. Jonas said that they have an auditing group that goes ‘through -
these contracts. They ought to be able to-figure out which ones are
for Iraq and which ones aren’t, I would think.

Ms. KAPTUR.'And quite frankly, Mr. Chairman, I am quite-inter-
ested in who this company is hiring and the backgrounds of those
who apparently—they have weapons, they have vehicles, they are
going around in that country. I want to know what backgrounds.
I want to knew which countries they are from and what their jobs
are. I am that concerned about this particular company and what
is happening inside Iraq relative to our engagement there. Thank
you very much for listening to that.

CONTRACTOR COSTS

Mr. Chairman, when I asked the question of where is the money
being spent? Because we know some of these fellows are earning
%184,000 a year. Let me go to this and this relates to the Marine

orps

Secretary GATES. That means they are making as much as I am.

Mr. KAPTUR. Pardon? ,

Secretary GATES. That means they are making as much as I am.

Mr. MORAN. More than us.

Mr. MURTHA. And it is tax free.

EQUIPMENT FOR TROOPS ’
Mr. KAPTUR. There is all kinds of insurance, kidnap insurance.

Our Marines don’t get that. But my question relates to, okay,
where is this money going? And then I hear this, I was in my
church last Sunday in Ohio. I had a grandma come up to me. One
of her relatives is a petty officer on the U.S. Stennis, being de-
ployed now off the ship to go drive a truck into Iraq. I had a Naval
Reserve officer 20 years in the Naval Reserve come dp, father of
four children, just baptized his fourth child last weekend. He said,
Marcy, I am no longer reserve. I am now active duty. I don’t know
what is going to happen. 1

He said I want to tell you this, this is no longer Naval Reserve.
We are all activated. Then I get this memo from a young Marine
out there at Camp Pendleton ready to go into Al-Anbar. Mr. Chair-
man it is only one paragraph I want to read into the record here.
This young man did not have the proper inserts for his Kevlar vest.
He is small. They gave him medium. He couldn’t shut the vest. He
shoots a gun that has a laser-guided sight in it with no visor to
clip over his own glasses, and his family wanted to buy him glasses
when he came hame before he went into theater, but they didn’t
know if they should buy him glasses or if it was the military’s job.
He will be gone in two weeks. They are sending him over there.
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idn’t have the | of his own glasses, and he didn’t
ha%g ht:edlesor that goes down so he can see Qie site. But then here
is what he says, in my unit there seems to be a problem with sup-
ply, getting little essentials like duct tape, 550 cord, CLP which is
the 01l we use to clean and lubricate our rifles, and fire retardant
oves. Most of the time we will run to the PX before a field op to
gzy duct tape and 550 cord and most of us acce t it as a sacrifice
we have to make. They p;;aﬁvi goer it tl;e_msdves. e are paying for
the things the battery sho suppiying us. . ‘

I am asking myself, is it appropriate? I voted all this money for
a war I never believed in, and people from my district are being
deployed without the proper equipment. Then he says, recently 1
found out that the gear the unit is issuing us for deployment, an
extra pair of boots, fire retardant gloves, and so on. If supply
doesn’t have it, you are required to buy it yourself., Usually it is
a problem of having your size in stock. If they dont have it, the
usual response is—and he quotes the guy behind the counter—
sucks to be you, you will have to buy it yourself. A pair of boots
will run you $80 fo $120 in town depending on quality. The fire re-
tardant gloves are $30 and are necessary. He was trained on a
howitzer, but he is being sent into Anbar to go door to door.

We are required to wear them on field ops and are effective
against preventing burns. However, they wear out very easily. And
as I said, they are expensive, and we are only issued one pair. Qur
yearly uniform allowance is somewhere around $200. Most of that
is spent on dry cleaning uniforms, getting them altered, getting
new rank insignias sewn on, buying a new cover or new cammies.
A new set of cammies is $80. I am expected to have five sets of
desert cammies for deployment. I was issued two at boot camp
which I still have, plus one that was issued by supply.” The
cammies issued by supply are used, and for me, a size too big.

Now, Mr. Chairman, thank you for letting me enter that in the
record. What am I voting all this money for when young people
from my district are being deployed into a very dangerous area,
doing assignments they weren'’t trained to do, and they don’t have
the proper equipment, they are being asked to pay for it them-
selves? See, Mr. Secretary, why I have a lack of confidence in the
money I"am voting for?

Secretary GATES. I would love, Ms. Kaptur, to—I don’t obviously
ﬁ;ed to know the name of the young soldier, but I would love to

OW—

Ms. KaPTUR. I won’t give it to you, sir. He was scared to death
that I would even read it today. v : ’

Secretary GATES. But if I can get the unit. k
. Ms. KAPTUR. I am afraid to give you the unit. All I can tell you
is there are large numbers being deployed from Pendleton into
Anbar. T do a special fundraising campaign in my district to get
these young men and women what they need. Why should they be
having to go through this? : i

Mr. MURTHA. The time of the gentlewoman has expired. Mr. Sec-
retary, you can see why we are so concerned. These are people. And
we see them out there.. We just can’t send them in there without
what they need, and we have to work this out. We send in 44,000
without their body armor, and now hearing these stories. And I
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gmzw if you knew all):;utthe rlarﬁhwdg:l, you wmélnd take care of it.
i we,amtalhng’ g about -overall we have to get this thing s%’ -
ened out. We can’t have these troops going in without what y
need, and they need to be trained in the%s
to operate in. : :
r. Cramer, is he back there? , ‘
‘Mr. CRAMER. I am here. Yes, sir. I tried to wait on Mr. Moran
but he wouldn’t finish. He was full of conversation when I left here.
Mr. MURTHA. Let me just say, we have about 20 minutes so I will
have to limit a little bit to time.

PRESSURE ON THE MALIKI GOVERNMENT

Mr. CRAMER. Yes, sir. Mr. Secretary, welcome, and I think you
are a breath of fresh air. I have listened and watched you carefully,
followed your career carefully as well and I was there at the Army
caucus breakfast the other week when you spoke there, and your
words were brief, and the questions were tough of you, and I want
to get into some of the questions that—and make sure I heard
what I think I heard from you there. The question was about the
supplemental and where we are. And you made some remarks
about the pressure that we have caused on the Maliki government,
the Iraqgi government there and how helpful that was. If I heard
you right, that is what I thought you were saying. I particularly
have been frustrated with their lack of progress.

And as new as I am to this subcommittee, it is frustrating to
hear how unaccountable they have been for their investment in
this war, their timely seat at the table with spending money, mak-
ing sure it is spent in the right way. Incredible issues. I want to
give you the chance to further comment about how you think we
can keep this pressure on the Maliki government, the Iraqi govern-
ment and transfer part of this responsibility to them. :

Secretary GATES. I would make two comments, Mr. Cramer.
First, what I said at the Army caucus breakfast was that I believe
that the debate here on the Hill and the issues that have been
raised have been helpful in bringing pressure to bear on the Maliki
government, and on the Iraqis in knowing that there is a very real
limit to American patience in this entire enterprise.

One of the things that I have tried to deal with is to try and have
some perspective in terms of what we are asking of the Iragis. I
mean, we have asked a lot of our own people and to Ms. Kaptur’s
comments and the chairman’s comments, I feel a personal responsi- -
bility for every one of the soldiers sailors, airmen, and marines that
are out there. It is just like the way I felt about the students at
Texas A&M.

And I know in loco parentis is an old-fashioned concept, but I
still believe in it, and I feel personally responsible for the well-
being of those kids, and I shouldn’t call them kids, but when you
have as much white hair as I do——

But the Iraqis are trying—this government has existed for a year
in Iraq, a little—about a year. Not one of these people has ever run
anything before. Many of them were in exile, in opposition, some
of them in jail. And I think that what a lot of times people have
characterized as broken promises or unfulfilled commitments is not
as much a lack of will as a lack of capacity. They are trying to do

S that they are going
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ing in Iraq that has never existed in the 5,000- history
of theeounli:lry a%d that is to create a gnvemment-tg:?actually

seszv;g ?ﬁﬂ?}p are creating a whole new culture at the same time.
That doesn’t mean we have to give them unlimited time, and that
is why I say I believe the debate u here has been helpful. But 1
do think we need to understand the importance of our helping
them develop that capacity so they can ful their commitments to
m‘ B . - o 4 ;

MEASURING EFFECTIVENESS OF THE SURGE :

Mr. CRAMER. Thank you for that. I want to also get you to—there
have been angles of this in questions asked before. How will the
Department measure the effectiveness of the surge?

‘Secretary GATES. Well, let me offer my initial thoughts and-then
ask General Pace to add. I think that it is-in the military area that
we have the first indications of how the Iraqgis are doing and how
things are going, if you will. In terms _of the Iragis keeping their
commitments, in terms of the troops they are providing, in terms
of the numbers of those troops that are showing up, in terms of
their taking the lead in operations, in terms of being able and will-
ing to go into all neighborhoods, to go after all law breakers, and
as I said on TV a week ago Sunday, in those areas I think the an-
swer is so far so gfsod. ‘ :

I was a little disturbed frankly to hear that one of our military
officers, and I don’t know who it was, saying it will be fall before
we have some good idea. I think General Petraeus has said that
he expects to be able to evaluate how the surge is going or how the
campaign is going, if you will, by summertime, and I would hope
that would be my hope as well. Let me ask General Pace.

Mr. MURTHA. I think we will have to let that answer stand be-
cause of the time limitations. Mr. Boyd.

ACCOUNTABILITY AND STEWARDSHIP

Mr. Boyp. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. And Mr. Sec-
retary, General Pace, Ms. Jonas, welcome. Mr. Secretary, I want to
go to the comments of others who say that we are glad that you
are where you are. I want to ask you a question that maybe you
can—would know something directly about. You know as public
servants, we are all charged with being good stewards and account-
able for the money that we take from the taxpayers and spend on
iorvemment services, providing—in your case, providing security

the American ‘people. :

And I think it is a well-documented fact, you know it, you read
about it a lot that the Department of Defense has been the work
commuter in terms of accountability and stewardship of the public
dollars, maybe any Federal agency certainly over the last few
years. I quote a GAO report which we reiterated a report from a
year earlier that says, “we cannot reliably know how much the war
18 oo%,ﬁ examine details on how funds are being spent or have
historical information useful and determining future funding needs.
They found a “basic weakness in financial management systems.”

- Certainly ‘as the manager of the Department of Defense, you
begin to look at these things. Can you tell the committee what
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guidelines that you may be considering or have already put in
place to improve the process of accounting for the money, that the
American people have given to the Department of Defense? And I
have two other questions, one is, do you consider your books
auditable? And third is, what can Congress do to help you get your
fiscal house in order? )

AUDITABLE FINANCIAL BOOKS

Secretary GATES. First, I think our books, if they are not
auditable should be, and I think as best as I know, four months
on the job, they are auditable. In terms of what the Congress can
do to help, frankly this is an area that I haven’t been able to get
into yet. 1 understand the concern up here. I also understand rep-
utation of the Department in this regard. There have been some
changes and reforms undertaken over the last several months in
terms of financial management. We would be happy—I know we
are short on time. I can ask Ms. Jonas to answer that or we can
answer it for the record.

Mr. MURTHA. I think if we could answer it for the record. Appre-
ciate it.

[The information follows:]

The Department’s responsibility for over $600 billion in annual appropriations
brings with it a series of plans, programs, and initiatives to protect our resources
and further efforts to improve financial management across the department. To
move us toward our goal of a clean audit opinion on all of the Department’s state-
ments, the two most significant are contained within its Financial Improvement and
Audit Readiness and the Enterprise Transition Plans.

The Department completed the first version of the Financial Improvement and
Audit Readiness Plan in December 2005 and updated the Plan in September 2006.
This Plan charts a course toward financial improvement for the Department that
will be confirmed with favorable financial audits. This plan details an integrated
path to sound financial management. The key milestones presented in the Plan are
steps that will be taken to improve internal controls, resolve material weaknesses,
and advance DoD’s fiscal stewardship. The Plan is integrated with other business
transformation efforts including. the Enterprise Transition Plan and Office of Man-
agement and Budget Circular A-123, Appendix A. .

The Enterprise Transition Plan details the schedules, milestones, and costs-‘for
106 key transformational programs and initiatives across the Department of which
44 impact financial improvement and audit readiness.

Although the Department is not ready for a complete audit of its books, it has
made and continues to make significant progress toward that goal. For fiscal year
2006, it received unqualified (“clean”) audit opinions on 15 percent of it¢ assets and
49 percent of its liabilities. In addition, it received a qualified opinion on 6 percent
of its assets and 28 percent of its liabilities. Finally, it received favorable andit re-
sults on three accounts at the Department level, i.e., Appropriations Received, Fed-
eral Employees Compensation Act Liabilities, and Investments. .

Mr. Bovyp. Mr. Chairman?

Mr. MURTHA. Go ahead.

Mr. Boyp. I will certainly look for that as part of the record. But
I would certainly, in response to your statement, that the Depart-
ment is auditable, I understand Ms. Jonas has said that she ex-
pects records covered about 72 percent of the assets, DOD’s assets,
and about 80 percent of its liabilities would be ready by 2010. Is
that an accurate statement?

Ms. JoNas. Yes, sir.

Mr. Boyp. That-number certainly needs to be improved, I think
we all agree. < ,
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Mr. MURTHA. Let me understgnd what you are saying, Ms.
onas. They are not auditable now? AR fe
J Ms. Jam%. Chairman, this is a little bit complicated, but
there are basically appropriations accounts which you are all very
familiar with. Ami' this is how our auditing and accounting systems
work right now. They are divvied up by aggropljmtmn account. And
you are very familiar with that on this Committee. The Chief Fi-
nancial Officer Act of 1990 then required that we use a different
standard. It is called the generally accegteq accounting principles.
These are the standards by which other businesses, et cetera, audit
their books. So we have two sets of accounting rules. We feel con-
fident—
Mr. MURTHA. Two sets of books or rules? B
Ms. JoNAS. No. Two sets of rules, sir. The accounting reports
that we provide regularly to this Committee, they are known as
1002 accounts which record obligations and commitments, and ba-
sically it is cash accounting. We feel very confident in that. What
Mr. Boyd is talking about is the generally accepted accounting
principles and being able to audit the Department according to
those standards, alﬁﬁ we are working toward it and the figures he
cited are correct.
Mr. MURTHA. Mr. Rothman.

' OFFICER ATTRIBUTION

Mr. RoTeMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Secretary, Gen-
eral, Ms. Jonas, thank you for being here and for your service. Mr.
Secretary, I wanted to read to you something that was sent to me
in e-mail by an officer from my district who is serving in Afghani-
stan along the border with Pakistan. And then I would like your
mments, if possible, about the problem of officer attrition in the

ilitary.

Quote, I can tell you that many of the soldiers here dont give
a blank about the Iraq war right now. One battle at a time out
here. But they are very tired, they are extremely disturbed with
the low pay raise given to our military this year. How can you ex-
pect the military to re-up if their government leaders won’t support
a pay raise to even match the annual inflation in the face of what
we are being asked to do in these days and times? :

The soldiers do not understand where why there is a parity pay
with our civilian government employees. As for the officers, there
is no such thing as a re-up bonus. For us, it is just another series
of never-ending deployments, and for many including me, there is
only one answer to that, show me the door out. Why can’t there be
re-up bonuses for officers like there is for enlisted? Professional col-
lege-educated leaders with deployment experience are needed in
our ranks more than anyone else right now. But the strain of long
back—to—bag; dt;,;plo;;;rments with no reward for staying active is. forc-

y to get out.
mi[r Secretary, what are you doing to ensure that our best and
brightest young officers remain in the military?

TOUR LENGTH

Secretary GATES. Well, the first thing, we talked about at the be-
ginning of the hearing, and that is trying to make sure that these
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officers and enlisted know that help is on the way. The increase in
the in strength reconstitution and reset, trying to get back to the
1 year deployed, 2 years at home for the active force, 1 year de-
ployed, 5 years at home for the Reserve component. '

R MILITARY PAY ) :

‘Those are the kinds of things that we are trying to do. We are
looking into additional compensation. We provide compensation for
units that are extended now. I would tell you that while I haven’t
been able to get into the specifics in terms of the officer core, 1
know that overall recruitment and retention, we are meeting all of
our goals. There 'are some—the only place where the Army is fall-
ing a little bit short on retention, on meeting their retention goal
is at the e-5 e-6 level, which is a concern that the chairman men-
tioned earlier, and I have heard just anecdotally that there are
problems in terms of retention at the captain level among the offi-
cers. So those are things that I think we need to look into. It is
obviously a concern. I think we have in the 2008 budget a ay in-
crease of 3 percent for the military and the civilians in the lgepart-
ment, but it certainly is a concern. And you know, this is the first
significant war in American history since the revolution that we
fm:fht with volunteers, and so figuring out the stresses on the force
and what we are going to need to do in terms of long-term reten-
tion I think is something we have to work on together because this
is a first for all of us. o

L;Ir. MURTHA. Mr. Chairman, did you have any comment on that,
sir?

CAPTAINS

General PACE. The only thing I would add is we need to pay par-
ticular attention at the captain level, as you implied, because we
do have sufficient numbers of captains who are staying on active
duty. That is not the problem. What we need to understand clearly
is 4 years ago, how many captains wanted to stay for how many
billets? Today how many captains wanted to stay for the same
number of billets? We have sufficient numbers, but are the num-
bers coming down, number one, who want to stay. And number
two, what is the quality of those officers? Are we retaining a good
spread of the quality? And we are working on that. b

Mr. Boyp. General, when do you think you will have that answer
or those answers to those questions?

General PACE. Sir, I know specifically the chief of staff of the
Army and the Marine Corps are working on that. I can find out
and get back to you for the record, sir.

[The information follows:]

Current Army officer losses are very close to the historical norm. The average
Army Competitive Category (ACC) Captain annual loss rate between 2004 and 2006
was 12.9%. The projected ACC Captain annual loss rate for FY07 is slightly lower
at 12.6%. Today the Army has a sho of 1,914 Captains in the ACC. The current
ACC Captain f{ll-pementage is B8%. The primary reason for this shortage is rapid
structure growth. Captain structure has grown by 2,039:authorizations since 2003.
Captain structure is projected to grow by approximately 3,000 more autherizations
over the next several years. .

Current USMC officer losses are below the historical norm. The ame USM

C
Captain annual loss rate between 2004 and 2006 was 10.1%. The proj Captain
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for | is ;,*Today,theMarineCnmsha,snoshmtaganfGam.
m wgg&f ﬁilfl)% is 108%. Captain structure has grown by 80 authoriza-
tions since 2003 and projected to grow by approximately 886 authorizations over ﬂ‘}e
next several years as part of the 202K end strengthmcrease ’ N
Mr. MURTHA. The time of the gentleman has expired. I predicted
a year and a half ago we would have this problem, and you know,
increaging the strength but the Department of Defense was against
increasing the strength. You know, it is just simple, ;f\y,ou are
going to deploy people for a long period of time and you don’t have
enough people, you are going to have problems, that is what it
amounts to. If you make some suggestions to us what we can do
to help you with people at that level, we would be glad to help.
‘General PACE. Thanks. ,
- ‘Mr. MURTHA. Mr. Bishop.

MILITARY END STRENGTH CHANGES

Mr. Bissop. Thank you very much. Let me associate myself with
the remarks of my colleagues, welcoming you and wishing you well
in your new undertaking. Again, dealing with force structure. The
Air Force is in the midst of a plan to draw down its force structure
by 40,000 personnel since 9/11. And the Navy has decreased its in
strength about 40,000; plans to draw down another 12,000 through
fiscal year 2008. With the simultaneous and significant increase in
strength in the Army and Marine Corps, there is speculation that
a continued precipitous drawdown of airmen and sailors would lead
toad d ability to support the boots on the ground.

The decision to draw down the size of the Air Force and the Navy
was made at a different time frame than we see now. And as we
find the Army and the Marines increasing their force structure,
staying in operations, would it be wise to continue—wouldn’t it be
wise rather to stop the reduction of personnel? And if they are re-
?uired to continue supporting the ground operations and per-

orming in lieu of tight missions, a continued drawdown of the
Navy and the Air Force, it would be counterproductive, seemingly.
Can they be realistically expected to support their current missions
and maintain the required readiness levels with a downsized force
structure as is being undertaken now? : ;

Secretary GATES. Mr. Bishop, you have got it exactly right. And
1 think that particularly with the increase in the in strength of the
ground forces, the Air Force is %?ing to have to take a pause on
the downsizing and see what their additional requirements are
going to be, both for equipment and manpower in terms of dealing
with an increased size of the Army and Marine Corps, and they are
going to do that. (

Mr. BisHOP. I am told that some naval personnel are also bei
shipped, particularly in the surge and being put on the ground.
Some of them even to provide guard duty and some of the——

Secretary GATES. Well, Ms. Kaptur mentioned having a sailor on
the Stennis being assigned to drive a truck, and I want to look into
that because this is the first I have heard that the naval personnel
are being assigned those kinds of responsibilities. In terms of the
Navy, 1 think that the issue is a little more complex in terms of
their going to ships and to activities that are actually more effi-
cient, and so they may not need as many. For example, the new
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class of .aircraft carrier requires amuplenfthousxmd fewer per-
sonnel to'man it than the current Nimitz class, but let me look at
the Navy side and get an answer back to you on the Navy. But I
Wﬂl tell you i:hat the Air Force mmlookmgat their prﬁgram

. ©-17 VERSUS C—5

Mr BisHOP. Okay. The Air Force has indicated its desire to re-
tire’ between 15 and 30 C-5A transport aircraft, and are
relief from an authorization restriction on the retirement of the air-
craft. But the service is not requesting any funding for additional
C-17s, and the contractor T am told has begun to notify suppliers
that the program will be ending. If the Air Force is able to retire
some of the C-5A fleet, would that create a requirement for more
C-17s? And are you conductmg any type of analysis to determine
the cost benefit of modernizing the avionics and the engines on the
A models versus procuring additional C~17s?

Secretary GATES. If I may, Mr. Bishop, may I take that for the
record and get back to you. :

[The information follows:]

Yes. The Air Force continually examines force structure options needed to meet
operational requirements. In the strategic airlift mission area, this examination
gains a certain amount of urgency today given the imminent closure of the C-17
production line and updated cost and schedule estimates to modernize the avionics
and engines on the C-5. We are currently refining our analyses to develop informed
decisions on the most cost-effective mixture of C-5s and C—17s to meet strategic air-
Lift requirements.

Mr. MURTHA. The time of the gentleman has expired. Mr. ng-
ston.

Mr. KiNGsTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr, Secretary, do you get daily progress reports on Iraq and Af-
ghanistan, or weekly, or every other day, or whatever?

Secretary GATES. All of the above.

REPORTS TO CONGRESS ON IRAQ

Mr. KINGSTON. We don’t. What we get is a little bit here from
the State Department, a little bit there from the Pentagon, and fre-
quently those reports over the last 5 years—and I am proud to rep-
resent four military installations including the 3rd Infantry, and I
have defended the administration’s policy in Iraq, but it is very dif-
ficult for me to follow the trend and see the progress that we are
or are not making.

To give you an example, we had a hearing about a month ago,
and it was the first time I heard that the oil production level is ac-
tually about what it was pre-war, and the electricity was about the
same too. We have been told many times that the number of IED
attacks have gone down, only to find out a month later they are
not down.

I guess we get interim reports and there is a lot of spiking, but
I can't tell if we are winning or losing or this has been a good
month. Maybe that is not our business, particularly trying to follow
thlsandsuppm:tltasweseeandmakedmsmnsasacommlmee
and we have genuine dlsagreement and respectful disagreement on
where we are going.
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; i versation with your predecessor. But we cannot get
m infomximaﬁon—we cannot get reliable information consist-
ently. What 1 would love to hear you say is you understand that
that is a huge problem. Really, the IED attack rate is going up. We
just need to know. We will take the information. But it is almost
like there has been a tendéncy to report rosy news and then there
is kind of a blackout period. We just can’t follow it. - o

v GaTES. Well, I have discussed this with Chairman
Skelton and what he and I agreed was that we would provide, we
and the State Department would provide a briefing on a monthly
basis, both State and the Defense Department, for the entire
House. We had the first one of those, I think, about 2%2 weeks ago.
Our hope had been to schedule one before you all went out for
Easter. We are still willing to do that. My understanding was there
was a problem. But General Pace, Secretary Rice, and I came up
and briefed about 60 or 70 Members of the House here. We are
happy to provide monthly reports to you all.

Mr. KINGSTON. Mr. Secretary, those briefings tend to be often

classified, and you walk out of the briefing and whatever you have
been told is already in the newspaper, CNN and cable. So Members
have turned a little bit, ever since 9/11 when we have been having
these briefings, Members are a little bit cynical—not everybody—
but the reason why you had 60 instead of 435 I think speaks vol-
umes, plus people are pulled this way and that way. I think what.
this Committee would like would be just a regular flow of a Friday
report.
Mr. Dicks. Would the gentleman yield? The gentleman can avail
himself of the intelligence reports that come in on a-daily basis to
the Committee and to the Intelligence Committee. As a Member,
you can avail yourself to those reports, which will give you a very
good picture of what is happening.

Thank you for yielding. )

Mr. KINGSTON. I would not have yielded if 1 thought it was an
unfriendly question.

Mr. Dicks. I didn’t think it was.

Mr. KINGSTON. Let me say this. We do get a lot of the informa-
tion, but we get it sporadically. As Mr. Dicks said, it has to be
proactive on a Member. What I would like is to get a weekly or
whatever—daily, biweekly, bimonthly, whatever—that you can ac-
tually follow the trend and know what you are talking about.
Again, reliable information and consistent information. I am asking
that as a member of the committee. I think members of this com-
mittee are a lot closer to the debate on the war than general Mem-
bers of Congress. We spend a lot more time on this, for example.

When we first went to Afghanistan we were actually invited to
the War Room at the Pentagon, and then those invitations petered
out. I don’t even know if they are open or not. But we did have
that. Again, I just want the information so that—like the sports
pagg‘,:gewant to know who is winning and who is losing.

cretary GATES. I am told by one of my colleagues that we do
provide a weekly update that does include the oil production, elec-
tricity and so on. I think it is e-mailed up here. We will be in touch
with you and find out why you are not getting it.
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Mr. KINGSTON. And then, havmgthatmal sas,tfthatlsgmdm'
bagl;—;)ecausethan];tatsay, beﬁause s0Ime Bkeuég?matlon we
is sified what we get in a hearmg from, say,
fense, National Securi % will say dxﬁ’eregﬂ
don’twanttogomtotedetaﬂsofﬂmthmmsethrsman
uently we are one gtory here and ancther
e t makes it so hard to follow. Ieertamlyappre—
mat.e 1

Mr. MURTHA. The time of the gentleman has explred You see,
my concern we have, Mr. Secretary. The rosy picture that we got,
the next day it would turn out to be the opposite.

I think you haye been able to address that very well today. Mat-
ter of fact, we requu'e a report, a quarterly report, and in that re-
port we look at it carefully, and that is where the oil production
and electricity production and so forth—and I look at it every time
it comes out.

But the point is if you are honest w1th us, as you have been, we
will be able to work together getting these things solved, ‘because
fve not only have a short-term problem, we have a long-term prob-
em.

When Mr. Kingston, who had been defending the administration
so vigorously all this time, has a concern, you can see—and Mr.
Young, who is as close to anybody in this as the Congress, has a
concern. This is the committee that funds every cent, except the
military construction.

So we have got to have more openness, more honesty from the
standpomt of okay, it's bad news, but let'’s take the bad news as
it is and let’s try to solve this problem.

I am just concerned about the troops, I am concerned about the
hardship on them. And it is easy to say we will send them back
with less than a year at home. To me, that is each individual going
back. The families suffer. We are going to call them up when they
have been out in the IRR.

I know you are forced to do this because of the policy of havi
to come up with troops. But, as I say, it is the first time I vo
against the volunteer army. I thought everybody gught to serve. I
didn’t think we should have just people, just a select few people
serve in the military. I thought everybody ought to. The volunteer
army worked all right for a long time but we are struggling now,
as you well know.

We tried to pass a draft. Two of us voted for it. I don’t think you
are going to see a draft in the near future. But we can’t continue
to have 126,000 contractors, Mr. Secretary. We have got a lot of
work to do, and hopefu]ltﬂ we can reduce some of this cost and put
it where it should be in the areas where we need the help.

Any closing comments, Mr. Young?

'fhhank you very much. The Committee now adjourns until April
17

[CLERK’S NOTE.—Questions submitted by Mr. Moran and the an-
swers thereto follow:]

' ACQUISITION AND PROCUREMENT REFORM (GENERAL)

Question. Mr. Secretary, a charge of the new majority is to give increased scrutiny
over government contracting. By my count, there have already been 7 hearings dedl-
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cated to Defense contracting oversight. It’s an issue that comes up in every hearing
this C?;muttae has. Over the last several years, major defense research organiza-
tions have analyzed the topic of acquisition and procurement reform. These studies
have been produced by CSIS, the Defense Acquisition Performance Assessment, the
Defense Science Board Task Force, Acquisition Advisory Panel, and RANDThes;e
reports recommend sweeping changes to- dramatically improve the Department’s
ability to stabilize and integrate key elements of the acquisition and procurement
process. Yet, your testimony doesn’t indicate how the Department will address some
of its shortcomings in these areas. This reform is important to the budget and how
we best allocate our precious resources. ) - .
-Mr. Secretary, how will you ensure this Committee that the Department will
make acquisition and procurement reform & priority? Which reforms from past stud-
ies will you implement? How can this Subcommittee help you get control of these
nsive programs? . .
exxmwer. ‘Pursuant to section 804 of the John Warner National Defense Authoriza-
tion Act for Fiscal Year 2007, Public Law 109-P64, we have provided the Congress
our first report on the Department’s ongoing Acquisition Transformation initiatives
and the goals that we have established to achieve change. The Department has re-
viewed the underlying reports that serve as the basis for this report: Defense Acqui-
sition Performance Assessment Project (DAPA, January- 2006); Defense Science
Board Summer Study on Transformation: “A Progress Assessment” (February 2006);
the Center for Strategic and International Studies, “Beyond Goldwater Nichols: U.S.
Government and Defense Reform for a New Strategic Era” (July 2005); and the
Quadrennial Defense Review (February 2006). . o
Recognizing that each of these reports was commissioned by different authorities
and for different purposes, our review concluded that their respective recommenda-
tions have common themes. Those themes have been converted into our current ini-
tiatives and for the purposes of this report are put into a framework of workforce,
acquisition, requirements, budget, industry and organization. A sense of urgency
has been established by the Department to streamline and simplify the uisition
System with aggressive initiatives to provide lasting solutions for predictable per-
formance. DoD is tracking milestones to ensure that the desired outcomes in this
transformation are achieved. We look forward to keeping you informed and working
with you and the Congress on Acquisition Transformation.

ACQUISITION AND PROCUREMENT REFORM—SOLE SOURCE CONTRACTING

Question. Mr. Secretary, last week Senator McCaskill asked you and Mrs. Jonas
about sole source contracting. The data on the benefits of competition are over-
whelming. Coma:etitively awarded contracts obtain higher performance at lower
costs due to produce and process innovation.

You were not able to answer Senator McCaskill’s question: for the record, but I
am hoping that you've already looked into the matter and can tell us how much
money was. spent on sole-source contracts and how much was spent competitively
in FY06? Has this amount been trending up over the last five years? Why?

Answer. For FY 2006, DoD awarded $295.0 billion in contracts up from $144.6
billion in FY 2001. Competition is the preferred method of contracting. The percent-
age F('}f ;)0002 dollars competitively awarded increased from 58.0% in FY 2001 to 62.4%
in X .

1. For FY 2006, $184.2 billion or 62.4% of total DoD contract dollars were com-
petitively awarded up from $83.9 billion or 58.0% in FY 2001.

2. For FY 2006, $110.8 billion or 37.6% of total DoD contract dollars were not
competed (vice $60.7 billion and 42.0% in FY 2001).

a. $68.4 billion (232% of total DoD contract dollars) were attributed to actions
citing the Competition in Contracting Act “only one source”, or sole source au-
thority (vice $36.0 billion and 24.9% in FY 2001) v

bi;i$17.'.zo billion gﬁl% of ctﬁtal DoD C(:ﬁtra%t dollars) were justified by other ex-
ceptions to competition such as unusual and compelli i -
curity (vice $7.9 billion and 5.4%) pelling urgency or national se
c. $6.4 billion (2.2% of total DoD contract dollars) were follow-on actions to
prior competitions that are placed with a particular contractor to continue or
a nt a specific competed program (vice $8.7 billion and 6.0%)
$18.2 billion (6.2% of total DoD contract dollars) were awards to Govern-
ment activities, mandated by international .competition, authorized by statute
(e.g., awards to Federal Prison Industries, 8(a) sole source awards), or are brand
m s for resale in commissaries and exchanges (vice $8.2 billion or
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Question. Mr. , Pve read some oftbe nngswum
curement reform over andeachoneofthemh:ghhghtsthat acqui-
gition workforce is “latoeﬁ oversee our
systems. Iknowthatmﬂxe lmcznmwdemded

workfomeandlthas“beenﬂumd‘bywermmeenlmmm 3
dotal evidence 'l hear from program managers and cm&achngoﬁeersatthePen
tagonmthattheyareuvemmtchedanddon’thaveadeqnatemwonmperfvm
oversight properly. Ibeheveﬁaatth:shashellgdencerbutethecostexplosmnm
acquisition and procurement. Mr. Secretary, concerned with federal em
from the baby boom generation retiring soon, we will not have a sufficiently well—
trained civilian workforce.

How are you addressing the acquisition workforce shortfall? What is the Depart-
ment doing to promote career development so it doesn’t.lose its talented employees

to the private sector? Has the De considered retention bonuses for
existing employees or recruitment bonuses to lure g managers back from the
private sector?

Answer. I share your concern and the Departmentlswonhnghardboensurewe

ﬁze thﬂ:ge right acqmsxhon workforce capability now and in the future. Your question
parts.

The first part was “How are you addressing the acquisition workforce shortfall?”

The answer is strong senior leader involvement and effective human ital plan-

ning are critical. In June 2006, the Department published both the Do Clvﬂum

Human Caglta] Straf Plan (HCSP) and the DoD Acquisition, Technology & Lo-
gistics (AT&L) HCSP. Maintaining a high performing, e and ethical acquisition
workforce is a top priority—in fact, it is Goal 1 of our acquisition strategies.

Additionally, the Department established the AT&L Workforce Senior Steering
Board (SSB) to strengthen senior leadership collaboration and integration on human
capital initiatives. The board includes Component Acquisition Executives (CAEs),
senior functional leaders, and the Deputy Under Secretary of Defense (Civilian Per-
sonnel Policy). This governance structure provides a strategic focus that facilitates
ent with the consng)onents to integrate workforce initiatives. Since May 2006,
there have been four SSB meetings. This forum has generated significant momen-
tum enabling the exchange of best practices and initiatives. We want our workforce
shaping decisions to be ata driven. Accordingly, as part of the AT&L HCSP Data
Green initiative, we have made laﬁn.\!:’\cant progress on workforce analysis to support
tarie 0f AT&L human ca strategies and initiatives. We have created the
L kforce Lifecycle Model (WLM) which provides a comprehensive, insightful
picture of the current workforce. We have been working with RAND to develop a
preliminary ?}’,?tmn model to understand how the workforce will change over
time. Thro use of this information, we will work with the components to tar-
get college and minority recruitment so we appropriately -attract and mclude the
next generation, target retention of the current workforce, and
second career professionals. I believe that our efforts are on the %m
gate the impact of the looming Baby Boomer retirements.
The second part of your question was “What is the Department doing te pmmote
career development so it doesn’t lose its talented employees to the private sector?”
Consistent with the Quadrennial Defense Review and DoD human capital strate-
gies, we are strengthening leadership and management development programs for
civilians who represent 88% of Do D’s AT&L workforce. We are also updatmg our
workforce certification framework to deliver more performance-based, targeted, and
just-in-time training. We have already updated our engineering certification reqmre—
ments to increase experience and training requirements for certification. We are
strengthening succession planning and management of key acquisition positions to
ensure we have fully qualified p managers and other p:}esamnals rform
critical acquisition functions. We g:ve an on-going initiative to update assess
acquisition competencies for the an?l\;mhon workforce. We have updated competency
models for program management, life cycle logistics and contracting. Between now
and June 2008, the Department will begin workforce assessments which will assist
employees and supervisors in establishing improved development plans. This will
help our senior leaders to better define organizational werkforce planning and ‘devel-
opment strategies. Finally, is essential to workforce development and en-
sunngthattheyhavemenght sets to meet the mission. This iz an area where
we are best in class. The Defense Acqumtmn University (DAU) has fielded multi-
dimensional " and performance sy that reaches our workforce, 24/7,
around the world when and where they it. Since 2001 DAU has increased stu-
dents trained from 46,000 to 109,000 per year. The DoD acquisition training pro-

to miti-
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-gram provided by DAU is. recognized nationally and internationally as one of the
best training pr?érams of any public or private sector organization. The American
Society of Training and Development recognized DAU as the number one corporate

ining university in America, and DAU has also been recognized by Training Mag-
% Learning Officer Magazine, and several other publications for their
training excellence. AT&L workforce members today (and we are leveraging our as-
sets federal-wide) have signiﬁgnﬂy better access to knowledge and performance-en-
hancing assets and use is rapidly increasing. L .

The third part of your ~queiltio¥1 was “The Department considered giving retention
bonuses for existing employees or recruitment bonuses to lure qualified managers

from the private sector?” : .

ba'%:& Asa reg?lt of the FY07 National Defense Authorization Act, Section 853, pro-
posals are being developed and the details: are being worked to address smart use
of bonuses for the right individuals on key acquisition positions. Recruitment and
retention bonuses codified in 5 USC 5753 and 5 USC 5754 are important tools and
provide us flexibility to -attract and maintain an agi]ef_workforce_e. The Department’s
authority under title 5, United States Code (USC), section 9902() to reemploy annu-
itants with full salary and annuity is one of the flexibilities that we have been effec-
tively utilizing to ensure we maintain the right skills to carry out the acquisition
mission. The reemployed annuitant authority provides the Department with the
flexibility to attract talented men and women with the expertise and corporate
knowledge needed for critical positions and to temporarily mentor the next genera-
tion of civilian employees, thus allowing us to bridge the knowledge gap while we
continue to implement our workforce and succession plans. We will continue to take
full advantage of these and other human capital flexibilities to attract and retain
well-qualified, high-performing employees. L

I look forward to working with the Congress as we deploy and execute our initia-
tives to improve the overall quality of our acquisition workforce.

IRAN

Question. Mr. Secretary, the world’s relationship with Iran seems to be growing
tenser with each passing month. Last month the President confirmed that a compo-
nent of Iran’s Revolutionary Guards has been linked to various deadly explosive de-
vices—EFPs—that are being used in Iraq to kill and injure coalition forces. Just last
week, the Iranian navy captured and detained a British vessel—including 15 sailors
and marines—patrolling inside of Iraqi waters. Meanwhile, the President has sent
an additional aircraft carrier to the region, in a move that you yourself said was
to show Tehran that the war in Iraq was not making the U.S. vulnerable. The Asso-
ciated Press reported that on Monday that two strike groups of warships and 100
U.S. planes conducted simulated attack maneuvers off the coast of Iran.

Mr. Secretary, is our military preparing for war with Iran? If not, would you spell
out in detail the circumstances that would cause you to recommend to the President
that the United States undertake military action in Iran against organizations or
individuals who are believed to be contributing to the violence against coalition
forces that is occurring in Iraq? )

Answer. We remain committed to a diplomatic solution to the Iranian nuclear pro-
gram. We do not seek a military confrontation with Iran. Nonetheless, our armed
forces remain capable of addressing any contingency that may arise. To this end,
the Department of Defense is strengthening our defense relationships with partners
and allies, including working with them to eliminate illegal proliferation of nuclear
orga]hspxc meﬁ oomponif‘t:‘;s éazd technology.

uestion. ermore, Mr. Secretary, I know that you have been working more
closely with Secretary Rice than your predecessor. v 8

Have you urged her or the President to take more active roles in diplomatically
engaging Tehran in the military issues that we face in Iraq and the predicament
the Afsnﬁsh i'ahre nﬁ)w faci:ing?

wer. The United States has offered a diplomatic way forward by secking en-
gagement with Iran. Secretary Rice and her Foreign L}iinister mbl{eagues from
China, France, Russia, and the United Kingdom issued a statement follewing the
United Nations Security Council Resolution 1747 reaffirming our strong desire to
find & way to the negotiating table. Within UNSCR 1747 itse , the elements of a
long-term agreement to address our concerns with Iran are clearly articulated. Di-
plomacy remains an option that the Iranian regime can take advantage of at any
moment, provided that Tehran verifiably suspends uranium enrichment.
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BRAC QUESTION

. Question, Mr. Secretary, the 2005 Base Realignment and Closure recommenda-

ohod nationatly oo fe oo that il oxpacers e S oatest cag isgﬁ;.;g]m' o
guis ly as area experience ; gle di
ment of jobs, primarily from leased space, and the largestguwth inmﬁ‘wa em-
ployment at Fort Belvoir. I am particularly concerned with the i of the reloca-
tion to Fort Belvoir. The itude of the BRAC realignment to Fort Belvoir is un-
precedented. Over 23,000 Department of Defense ) personnel, a workforce
equivalent to that of the Pentagon, are scheduled to relocate there by 2011. In the
recently released draft environmental impact statement (DEIS) for tﬁe relocations,
Army Corps of Engineers identified thirteen necessary transportation mitigations
“to maintain the transportation system’s operational performance at an acceptable
level of service and delay.” Absent these improvements, the Corps of Engineers an-
ticipates the following: In the areas immediately surrounding the EPQ, severe con-
Egstionwilllast3to4hourseachpeak-honrperiod.Acoess ints to EPG will only

able to process between 40 to 50 percent of the pmjecmﬁp‘;k-hour demand for
both the morning and evening commutes. Queuing of traffic from the access point
to the EPG will back up onto %—95.Thisqueuingwﬂlextendthemomingeongested
period between one and two hours. In the evening peak period, this co: tion will
spread over several additional hours. If the main access point to the is not
completed, there will be only one road entrance point for all vehicular traffic. Work
arrivals will be spread out over an 11 to 12 hour period due to limited capacity. Bot-
tlenecks resulting from BRAC traffic will negate the improvements made to regional
congestion by major tr rtation projects such as the Springfield In
“Mixing Bowl,” the I-95 Fourth Lane project, and the Woodrow Wilson Bridge
project. Without proper action, military readiness will also suffer. After BRAC re-
alignment there wﬂlp be nearly 100 tenant organizations at Fort Belveir, including
the Missile Defense Agegg Command Center, the Defense Threat Reduction Agen-
:'Kéthe National Geospatial Intelligence %en%, the Defense Logistics Agency, and

Intelligence and Security Command (INSCOM). These are some of the most sen-
sitive, .operationally demanding, and technolzgicall advanced activities in DoD;
however, they are as vulnerable to the issue tra!%c as any other enzgloyer. The
necessary transportation improvements have been identified, but the funding
sources have not. To date, neither the Army nor the Office of the Secretary of De-
fense have indicated a willingness to fund infrastructure projects off Fort Belvoir
property. The Commonwealth of Virginia and Fairfax County have expressed their
willingness to contribute funding for the necessary transportation (rerojecta. In order
to implement BRAC succe ly, all levels of government—federal, state, and
}oi:lal——must shoulder their share of the burden. Mr. Secretary, my questions are as
ollows:

Given that the BRAC realignment is imposing these impacts on the ion,
doesn’t the Department of Defense have the responsibility to pay for some of these
off-post transportation mitigations?

Answer. The Office of Economic Adjustment (OEA) can provide “technical and/or
financial assistance to communities to assist them in assessing transportation im-
pacts from installation growth; identify necessary multi- transportation im-
provements and possible funding sources for these improvements. To date, OEA fi-
nancial assistance has PO! several community transportation planning needs.

The Department of nse also may assist “growth” communities through the

Defense Access Roads (DAR) Pro, . In normal circumstances, the DoD and Fed-
eral Highway Administration (FHWA) work with the State transportation agencies
to adequate consideration of DoD needs. The FHWA and :DoD expect

State and transportation agencies to develop and maintain public roads pro-
viding ‘access to military installations. However, when extraordinary military im-
occur, the DAR allows the FHWA to improve highways with DoD
using normal Federal-aid procedures. The DAR program, which is coadminis-
tered b; FHWA and the Military Surface Deployment and Distribution Com-
mand (SDDC), only addresses highway improvements. It is not clear that transit fa-
cilities would qualify as a defense access road under 23 USC 210. If an installation
identifies: a need for a transit facility, however, we wm;ld examine the specific na-
ture of the facility and the request on a case-by-case basis. - L
~In BRAC 1988, some of the cost associated with the Defense Logxst.wsAg;ncy
‘movement from Northern Virginia to Fort Belvoir wasegmd for using BRAC ds.
A ion of the Fairfax County Parkway was certified for Defense Access Roads
(DAR) funds. The total cost of the project was $12.1M; Department ofthe Army
BRAC funds paid $8M; the W.IM was paid by standard Department of
the Army Military Ceonstruction ( ON) funds. : .
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ion. Has your office budgeted to fund any of the necessary off-post transpor-
ta?iowgm'o igations identified bydﬁe Fort Belvoir %EIS? .

Ansv;% artment has not budgeted any of the off-post transportation miti-
gations identified gy the Fort Belvoir draft environmental impact statement (DEIS).

%we, sion. If the mitigations are necessary because of the C re gnt, has
DoD made contingency plans for potential lawsuits from the locality or State? .

Answer. When faced with ]itiFation the DoD Office of General Counsel works with
attorneys at the Department of Justice to respond, both at the trial court level and
on appeal. If a lawsuit relating to the congressionally approved BRAC recommenda-
tions affecting Fort Belvoir i%e filed, Do? ta_\gnugg)abes addressing it via the same

ing relationship with the artment o ce. ) oy
w‘,Qﬂ;le!;%on. Duﬁngpthe BRAC hga:rings in 2005, Armg oﬂic}als_suggested that the
real:’inment at Fort Belvoir would cost approximately $2 billion in new construction
for the relocation of new employees. I have heard that this estimate increased to
up to $3—4 billion. ) . .
pWhat is the most current estimate for the cost of construction of the physical fa-
cilities needed to implement the BRAC recommendations? .

Answer. The Department’s FY2008 Budget request included 25 military construc-
tion projects at a cost of $2.7B to implement five BRAC 2005 recommendations that
relocate personnel to Fort Belvoir. . ; . -

Question. If capital construction for the Fort Belvoir BRAC reali ent is not
complete by the BRAC-imposed deadline of September 15, 2011, what steps has
OSD considered for extending leases in existing office space in Arlington County and
Fairfax County? . )

‘Answer. The Department plans to vacate the leased office space in Arlington and
Fairfax counties identified for “closure” or “realignment” under BRAC 2005 by the
legislated deadline. .

Question. Furthermore, what additional contingency plans has OSD made in the
event that the realignment cannot be achieved by September 15, 2011? .

Answer. The Department plans to implement the BRAC 2005 recommendations
by September 15, 2011. This assumes that the $3.1 billion reduction in Fiscal Year
2007 will be restored. If this is not the case, military construction projects and other
expenditures related to the movements of missions contained in the 2008 Presi-
dent’s Budget will need to be re-baselined.

Question. Has your office be, consideration or had discussions of extending the
BRAC deadline beyond September 15, 2011?

Answer. The Department plans to implement the BRAC 2005 recommendations
by September 15, 2011. This assumes that the $3.1 billion reduction in Fiscal Year
2007 will be restored. The Department has embarked on assessing the domino im-
pact the $3.1 billion reduction in Fiscal Year 2007 will have on the Fiscal Year
2008-2011 implementation program should it not be restored as well as our ability
to meet the statutory deadline of September 15, 2011. The complexity and duration
of many implementation actions required FY 2007 funding. Military construction
projects and other expenditures related to the movements -of missions contained in
the FY 2008 President’s Budget will need to be re-baselined.

DoN’T Ask, DON’T TELL

Question. Mr. Secretary, I would like to revisit an issue that has come before this
Subcommittee previously, but it has lrartlcular relevance to the overall capability of
our mi forces. As has been well publicized, the readiness levels of our troops
is at an all-time low. While depl’?ed units in Iraq and Afghanistan are at
readiness, 88 percent of the non-deployed units are rated at the lowest levels of
readiness. 75 percent of our Army Guard and Reserve received the lowest readiness
rating. These non-deployed units make up our strategic reserve and our capability
to end ourselves elsewhere in the world. The deterioration in readiness is due
in gart to the shortage in the military’s end stren during a time of war. These
problems are exacerbated further by extended deployment of soldiers and Marines,
and shortened ‘out of combat’ dwell times. As a result of these circumstances, both
the Army and Marine Corps have submitted proposals to increase their authorized
::g st;‘epgthrem%y. Immc;llibyéetéhtfarre is a largethpool of well trained soldiers

" hat are prohibi om serving their country, simply because
of the sexual orientation. According to the latest GAO report, I{TYOOO Se};'gme mem-
ha's” have been discharged under the Department of Defense’s “Don’t Ask, Don’t
Tell poﬂ since 1993. 800 of these persons di had skills deemed “critical”
%the tary, including linguists, intelligence analysts, doctors and infantrymen.

, the same report indicated that the “Don’t Ask, Don’t Tell” policy has
cost the Department of Defense over $200 million to replace fired service members.
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* Question. Mr. Becretary, frem a strictly resources ‘perspective, as we continue to
experiem:ethe atneedforweﬂmdmm mn’tltumetowvmttheﬂe-
partment’s “Don’t Ask, Dori't Tell” policy?

stemming military membexs the Rvmomxtml
Misconduct Policy account for less than .3 pementofaﬂnnktary
artment incurs annually.
DoDmboundtoxmplanentﬂmhwspasaadbyCongmss In this case, the
Hommmal Conduct Policy implements title 10, United States Code, section 654,
anqumreshheDnDtcseparateﬁ-omtheAmedFeweememberswho in
or attempt to engage in hemosexual acts; state they are homosexual or bi ; OF,
marry or attempt to marry a person of the same biological sex.

We are committed to a fair and just implementation of that law and are com-
mitted to tt?atmiall Service members with dxgmty and respect while enformng the
provisions o

.Question. As the President’s top military advisor, does it still make sense to con-
tinue excluding individuals from military service based on sexual orientation?

Answer. Respectfully, I must clarify a key point: There is no ban from Military
Service based on sexual orientation. The Department of Defense’s (DoD’s) Homo-
sexual Conduct Policy implements title 10, Umted States Code, section 654, which
requires the DoD to separate from the Armed Forces members who engage in or at-
tempt to engage in homosexual acts; state they are homosexual or bisexual; or,
marry or attempt to marry a rson of the same biological sex. The law establishes
the basis for separation from the Armed Forces as conduct, not orientation. Our pol-
icy reflects the law.

The Department is committed to treating all Service members with dignity and
respect, and will continue to follow Congressional direction on homosexual conduct.

INCREASING THE SMALL BUSINESS THRESHOLD

Question. What does the Department of Defense think of the $23 million thresh-
old, and is it pursuing a raise in this i te Limit?

Answer. The Department of Defense (DoD) has generally been concerned that
small businesses need the benefits small business status provides in order to mature
and become capable of competing with DoD contractors. The Department is having
discussions with the Small Business Administration and the ce of Federal Pro-
curement Policy concerning a number of North American Industry Classification
System codes and their associated small business size thresholds, including the $23
million threshold you ask about.

Question. Would the Department consider advocating for a “transition phase,” one
that would allow small businesses to continue to compete g to and mcludmg at the
$100 million if they agree to mentor another small business?

Answer. This-is a suggestion the Department would like to explore. The ability
to mentor requires a developed business with sufficient staff, financial resources and
experience to capably assist a small business. Our experience in jhe DoD Mentor
Protege Program (MPP) has shown that some graduated 8(a) small business pro-
teges possess these traits and therefore have the potential of becoming successful
mentors. We have had occasion to approve graduated 8(a) small business firms as
mentors under the MPP.

Our Office of Small Business ams for the Department of Defense would be
pleased to meet with you or a member of your staff to learn more about your plan.

Question. Disruptions of cash flow, late payments and late release of funds. Dis-
ruption of cash flow caused by late payment or late releases of appropriated funds
can significantly affect the day-to-day operations of government contractors. With
late payments, contractors often have to maintain an expanded workforce at their
own expense. While larger contractors can absorb these costs; it is more difficult for
small business to remain financially solvent and execute: the contract. In a 2004
GAO neport a random sample of small business owners demonstrated some of the

esthatthesecompamesfacewhentheyarepmdlatemtheﬁscalyear
Most of the sample had to obtain a line of credit or use ?ersonal resources to finance
day-to-day operations. For those that relied on a line of credit, they paid 2 to 4 per-
cent more for the credit than the rate used by DoD to calculate late payment inter-
est. The Department of Defense must recognize the bm'den of these late payments
on small businesses.

What 1s DoD doing to get payments delivered on-time to contractors, particularly

cted most by the late payments? .

contractor payment requires three documents: A contract, a vendor in-
voice and a receiving report from a government activity. Payment timeliness is pri-
marily determined by the rece:ptofﬂxe inveice and receiving report in the govern-
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ment paying office. Paper documents take more time to process than those received
elachm therefore, we have embarked on moving from receiving Fﬂapet docu-
ments to an electronic process through the use of our Wide Area Work Flow System.
To that end, we've partnered with several external entities (National Association of
Credit Managers and the Federal Government Receivable & Research Bureau) to
educate this community on the importance of electronic commerce within DoeD.
We've focused our attentien on these agencies becanse they cater.to the small busi-
ness community and ‘their individual needs. As of March 07, 84% of our total in-
voices were received electronically, our overage invoices on hand for the past two
fiscal years has decreased from FY 05 of 1.87% to FY 06 at 1.23% and we are on
to continue these improvements. .

tr%c:suﬁng that the small business migoa.l is being met. The small business act of
1953 directs that at least 23% of federal government prime contracts go to small
business. The ongoing trend within today’s defense industry is that successful small
busin sre often acquired by one of their larger competitors. Despite the acquisi-
tion, these ‘small companies often keep their preferential contracts, but
bottom line revenues go to-the larger companies. Many contracting opportunities for
legitimate, independent small business are not awarded because the requirement is
being met by these acquired small businesses. DoD counts these acquired contracts
in its calculation of the small business requirement, creating what I believe to be
an artificial and unrealistic total. . .

Question. What is DoD doing to ensure that the small business-goal of 23% is
being met by legitimate small businesses? . .

Answer. The Department of Defense (DeD) is working to ensure that achievement
of the 23 percent small business goal is met through awards to legitimate small
businesses. There are two areas of focus: (1) ensuring the contractors’ representa-
tions and certifications are accurate and up-to-date prior to award and (2) ensuring
the integrity of data in reporting those awards. ) . L

Obtaining proper representations and certifications relative to size status is vital
to ensure legitimate small businesses receive awards. With the Online Representa-
tions and Certifications Application (ORCA) system vendors verify by submission of
an offer/bid that the representations and certifications currently posted electroni-
cally in ORCA have been entered or updated within the last 12 months and that
they are current, accurate, complete, and applicable to the pertinent solicitation. A
vendor’s representations and certifications are considered “expired” and are invalid
if a vendor does not update its application annually, unless an amended representa-
tion and certification is provided directly to the contracting officer with the offer/
bid. An offeror/bidder is determined as not eligible to receive awards under any of
the small business programs if proper size status is not certified.

Accurately reporting awards to legitimate small businesses is also an important
part of the process. Currently, the Federal Acquisition Regulation (FAR) provides
that a vendor retains its size status for the life of a contract. A change to the FAR
is in process to implement the Small Business Administration Recertification Rule.
DoD looks forward to implementing this change.

[CLERK'S NOTE.—End of questions submitted by Mr. Moran.
lQueiitlons submitted by Mr. Murtha and the answers thereto fol-
low: ;

EXPANSION OF AIR FORCE REQUIREMENTS

Question. In fiscal year 2006, the Air Force began a plan to draw down its force
structure by 40,000 personnel. The goal was to use savings associated with the
drawdown for modernization and recapitalization. Mr. Secretary, the OSD directive
for the Air Force to draw down 40,000 personnel was made in a very different time
that we see today. The Army and the Marines are increasing their force structure
by a combined 92,000 troops to sustain olperations. Every indicator we have is that
theAerorqexsbecomngstrainedaswel.

Wouldn't it be wise to stop the reduction of personnel? 3

Answer. The Air Force has been engaged in combat for the past 16 years while
t ; into a smaller, leaner and more capable force. This transformation was
in the F! Year 2007 President’s Budget submission, where the Air Force reducsd
40,000 full time equivalent Active Duty, Guard, Reserve and Civilian positions to
help pay for one of the services top priorities, the recapitalization and modernization
e s Toros 3. s ooraft Inventorics.

Force is clearly li o Joint ground force operations, s6 a plus up of
Army and Marine forces will require an increase in Ajr Force capabilities xt:om.‘qaqx)jort:
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it. Fprfexmptgle, Air Mobility units are intrinsically tied to supporting the Army and
Marines ‘wi logistimireachtogomdbeaﬁppfiedan in ‘the ‘world. This
support goes beyond aircrews and aircraft; to include maintainers, logisticians, ‘and
supply technicians to name a few. Additionally, weather teams, tactical air control,
and other forces are imbedded with orcloee}iytiedwiththegmundforces,sothm
will be an increased demand in these career fields.

The 2006 Quadrennial Defense Review called for an Air Force coﬁnsed of 86
modern combat wings to fulfill its role in the 1-4-2-1 strategic plan. The Air Force
is short of this foree structure now by ax;pmxlma' tely 20,000 active duty funded au-
thorizations and projects resource levels for the foreseeable future that will continue
to fall short of this mark, Knowing what we know today, the Air Force clearly needs
additional funds and end stre to halt manpower reductions and remain at the
projected Fiscal Year 2008 level of near 330,000 and to ensure the manpower is
available to resource essential future bomber, Intelligence, Surveillance, and Recon-
naissance, combat Airmen, and other emerging joint war fighting capabilities.

Question. An internal OSD memorandum was issued in late 2005 requiring the
Air Force to draw down 40,000 personnel. At that time, the Air Force was not seeing
the kinds of strain it is showing today.

1s your office doing anything to determine if the Air Force needs more people than
it currently has if it is going to continue supporting operations and performing in
lieu of missions? : )

Answer. The primary reason we made the tough choice to reduce end strength
was to meet missions within a constrained budget. The funds were used towards
sustaining essential recapitalization and modernization.

The Air Force uses many tools to assess manpower requirements and clearly
makes a case for funding requirements above those cmentl{ programmed. We nor-
mally tie end strength to changes in mission or workload; however, in the case of
recent reductions, mission demands remain essentially at the same level. Knowing
what we know today, the Air Force clearly needs additional funds and end strength
to halt manpower reductions and ensure the manpower is available to resource es-
sential future bomber, Intelligence, Surveillance, and Reconnaissance, combat Air-
men, cyberspace, and other emerging joint war fighting capabilities. What we need
are the appropriate budget topline increases and manpower end strength. Without
the topline increases, we simply shift risk and mission degradation to another un-
derfunded portfolio (readiness, modernization, etc).

C-5 AND C-17 REQUIREMENTS

Question. The Air Force has indicated its desire to retire between 15 and 30 C-
5A transport aircraft and is seeking relief from an authorization restriction on the
retirement of these aircraft. However, the service is not requesting any funding for
additional C-17s and the contractor has begun to notify suppliers that the program
is ending.

Mr. Secretary, if the Air Force is able to retire some of its C—5A fleet does this
create a requirement for more C-17s?

Answer. Relief from retirement restrictions is part of a comg:;ehensive strategy of
divestiture, procurement, and modernization that allows the Air Force to effectively
manage aircraft inventory, balanced across the Total Force, and ensures continued
s;xll:port to our combatant commanders. In our mobility portfolio, the Mobility Capa-
bilities Study concluded that a strategic airlift fleet of between 292 and 383 aircraft
was sufficient to support our National Military Strategy with acceptable risk. Subse-
quent Fiscal Year 2007 National Defense Authorization Act established a
strategic airlift requirement of 299 aircraft beginning in Fiscal Year 2009. The cur-
rent program of record includes 111 ﬁxllfy modernized C-5s and 190 C-17s (total of
301 aircraft). As such, any retirement of C—5s would require an equivalent replace-
ment of aircraft and capacity that could be filled by C-17s.

Question. Is your office conducting any analyses to determine the cost benefit of
moc‘irernizing the avionics and engines on the A models vs. procuring additional C-
1787 )

Answer, Yes. The Air Force continuslly examines force structure options needed
to meet operational requirements to include evaluating the most cost-effective mix-
ture of C—58 and C-17s to meet intertheater airlift needs. This examination gains
a certain amount of urgency todaj:jwen the imminent closure of the C-17 produc-
tion line and updated cost and schedule estimates to modernize the avionics and en-
gines on the C-5. . -

Question. The C-5A" fleet has some of the lowest mission capability rates of an;
Air Force platform. However, the Avionics Modernization Program (AMP) and Reli-
ability Enﬁancement and ReEngining Program (RERP) are anticipated to improve
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performance and enhance mission availability. There is significant uncertainty with-
in the Air Force on whether or not to proceed with modernizing the C-5A fleet. If
they do not modernize the A models, it will create a requlrement for more airlift—
rd Cﬁﬂs&he al) tion of h’ ther or not to modernize any remaining -
1 i i evalual of whe or N
54::1::1:18 i?ﬁx:g requirement for more C-17s influenced by that evaluation? When
will we know the results? : . ' o
Answer. The Air Force and Air Mobility Command contx;mal]y examine force
structure options needed to meet operational requirements to include the most cost-
effective mixture of C-5s and C-17s to meet strategic an'hft needs. This examina-
tion gains a certain amount of urgency today given the imminent closure of the C—
17 production line and updated cost and schedule estimates to modernize the avi-
onics and engines on the C—5. Three C-5s are in the RERP testing now. As we learn
more from the results of these tests, we will be able to further define the tradespace.

JOINT STRIKE FIGHTER ALTERNATE ENGINE .

Question. The statement of the managers on the Fiscal Year 2008 Appropriations
Act stated clearly “the conferee direct the Department of Defense to fund the contin-
ued development of both the engines in the fiscal year 2008 budget submission.” No
money is included in the request for this program. L

Mr. Secretary, why has the Department completely disregarded the Congress’ di-
rection to fund the JSF alternate engine development program in the fiscal year
2008 request?

Answer. The Department faced difficult decisions in preparing the. fiscal year 2008
budget request. The Joint Strike Fighter (JSF) alternate engine program competed
for available resources with other Department priorities. The Department chose to
resource other programs and wait for the three Congressionally-directed studies to
complete their analysis of the benefits of competition. The .three studies are now
complete. The studies all found intangible benefits to competition in general. How-
ever, the results from two of the studies also indicate that it will be difficult to
achieve a net return on the investment for an alternate engine. For example, the
Institute for Defense Analysis (IDA) study determined that 8.8 billion in ‘constant
FY06 dollars would be required to develop, maintain and procure a second engine,
$2.1 billion of this would occur in fiscal years 2008-2012. They noted that this
amount would require a 40 percent savings rate in production costs. Production sav-
ings of this magnitude appear implausible based on savings of 11-18 percent
achieved in historical engine competitions.. If Operating and Support (0&S) costs
were effectively competed in addition to procurement costs, the required savings
rate would fall from 40 percent of procurement costs to 18 percent of total costs.
Because the Department of Defense has not typically linked procurement and 0&S
costs in a single competition, IDA found no historical data with which to estimate
plausible O&S savings under such an acquisition strategy: IDA assessed that com-
petition can be expected to bring nonfinancial benefits in the form of fleet readiness,
contractor responsiveness, and industrial base robustness. The Department con-
tinues to believe that managing the risk with a single engine supplier is the best
use of the available resources.

Question. The Institute of Defense Analysis’ report is due shortly. What if that
report’s conclusions support an alternate engine?

Answer. The Institute for Defense Analysis (IDA) completed their analysis and
their report has been briefed to both the Senate Armed Services Committee and
House Armed Services Committee Professional Staff Members. IDA determined that
there were benefits due to competition in particular, non-financial benefits in the
form of fleet readiness, contractor responsiveness, and industrial base robustness.
However, IDA also concluded that production savings resulting from competition
likely would not be enough to overcome the $8.8 billion required to develop, main-
tam and procure a second engine. The Department would have to achieve savings
in procurement and Operating and Support (O&S) costs on the order of 18 percent
to realize net savings from competition. Because the Department of Defense has not
typically linked ‘procurement and 0&S costs in a single competition, IDA found no
g:::o?trc:] te‘:;ta with which to estimate plausible O&S savings under such an acquisi-

[CLERK'S NOTE.—End of questions submitted by Mr. Murtha.]
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